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Preface

In all likelihood, the philosophical work provided in this document 
will be not be well received. It should not be unexpected that these 
arguments will not be given a fair trial. It is not unreasonable to 
think that this work will not be judged on a basis of academic or 
intellectual merit. It should not be surprising, if justice is not 
done to the evidence presented here. This is truly an exercise in 
academic freedom, intended to be explosive from the point of view of 
the power structure. This work aims to provide a dispassionate and 
honest application of philosophical analysis to a variety of topics 
of paramount political significance. It is an attempt at revealing 
the deliberately obfuscated truths of very important matters, so that
they may be acknowledged, shared, and preserved. It is a wake-up 
call, the goal of which is to help those who struggle with 
disillusionment to make sense of what is really going on, and to 
provide a well founded explanation of why things are unfolding in the
ways that they are. 

Simply presenting views on such matters openly, in the cultural 
context in which we find ourselves, will be an interesting test of 
today's alleged liberal democracy’s original enlightenment claim to 
advance freedom of rational inquiry. Such inquiry, molded by the 
pursuit of evidence-based truth, will reveal the extent, as well as 
the particular ways, in which this original enlightenment value has 
been politically abandoned. Any attempt to repress rather than 
address the observations, evidence, arguments, and philosophical 
theory provided in this work, will only reveal that there are 
arguments of substance that are being denied a right to be heard, as 
a result of the conflict of interest between those who seek genuine 
enlightenment, and the pseudo-intellectual forces of the financial 
elites who dominate the world. The predictable intolerance of this 
work will undoubtedly demonstrate that civilized means of public 
discourse are in need of repair. But I am also optimistic. I believe 
that people are growing tired of their disenfranchisement and 
cultural nihilism, and are beginning to develop a stronger sense of 
awareness of the problems that exist, as well as the extent to which 
they are en-grained, despite all of the confusing propaganda and 
controlling ideology we are constantly immersed in. 

I dedicate this work to all of my friends who have helped me along 
the way, and encourage free distribution and constructive use of all 
materials contained within it.
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Chapter 1 - The Influence of Globalist Financial Elites on 
the West: A Dissident Philosophical Perspective on 
Geopolitics

Let's take a long hard look at Western Society today, and make 
some harsh but insightful observations. The internet is saturated 
with graphic viral videos portraying snuff, gore, animal cruelty, 
violence, obscene sexual activity, and many other forms of 
degeneracy. With the help of the medical establishment, more and more
people are having their bodies surgically altered to resemble the 
opposite gender and, sometimes people even go to much more extreme 
forms of extensive body modification adding features so as to 
resemble entirely non-human species like lizards or aliens. Much more
commonly, people are mutilating their own bodies, marring their skin 
with ugly tattoos and abnormal piercings, which are becoming more 
ridiculous all the time. We also have many people deliberately 
inflicting harm upon themselves on a regular basis through explicit 
means like repeatedly slashing themselves with razor blades. Even 
more commonly still, there are many much more tacit manifestations of
this self-mutilating behavior, which it would nowadays be 
"politically incorrect" to even refer to as self-harm, like the 
habitual over-eating of unhealthy food, binge drinking, gambling, 
smoking, and recreational drug use and etc. Ordinary people are 
becoming less attractive to each other in all kinds of different 
ways. Morbid obesity is well on its way to becoming a societal norm, 
and fat acceptance is made out to be high-minded. Mass consumption of
addictive things like drugs and porn is more or less taken for 
granted nowadays, and they are proliferating in kind to become more 
and more potent; there are always new varieties of drugs and 
pornography. Paraphilic tendencies like homosexuality, pedophilia, 
transgenderism, and etc are all being emphasized, promoted, 
normalized, and even glorified.

Let me state as dispassionately as possible, widespread 
acceptance of an 8-year-old kid doing drag is an obvious indicator 
that the West has become a cultural sewer and that we are doomed to 
collapse on our current trajectory. Someday people will talk about 
the vast sexual abuse of children that we tolerate today the way 
someone would speak of the degeneracy that became commonplace in 
ancient Greece and Rome. While it's still surreal and often easy to 
scoff at, internet rags pushing viral videos through social media 
which espouse the idea that pedophiles are just like anyone else and 
it's just another kind of sexual orientation is another very obvious 
turning point. While I don't support the conflation of forced and 
unforced sexual interaction between children and adults, 
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sexualization of children, and pederasty in particular, are 
ostensibly cultural cannibalism, statistically ensuring that the 
children who suffer this fate go on to propagate the same behavior, 
and it only stands to reason that this will compound over 
generations. Culture and genetics have a complex relationship, but it
doesn't take a very sophisticated understanding of genetics to 
understand that things like monomorphic perversion or homophilia and 
pedophilia shouldn't exist in the population of Western society, as 
these characteristics are highly subversive and go directly against 
biological reproductive potential. Things will keep regressing on all
fronts of Western society, as the degeneracy begets more degeneracy.

One might wonder why we in the West are confronted with such 
grand-scale and extensive degeneracy. To understand that, one has to 
realize that social degradation is simply one of many tactics used by
the powerful people to achieve their ends. One might also wonder why 
these forms of degeneracy, many of which already existing in the 
third world, started to occur in the 1960s in the first world. This 
is because at that time, because of the effects of free (zero-agenda)
education in certain parts of the Anglosphere, the power structure 
was losing political control, and society was in an uproar. The 
incidence of obstinate belief in daft ideas really took off in the 
1960s, when an awful lot of people spouted an awful lot of nonsense 
after over-indulgence in drugs like weed and LSD. Sex, drugs, and 
"rock n roll" - none of these things are viable bases for a culture 
that’s happy with itself, because they all involve altered reality 
and selfish, anti-social behavior. So how does social degradation 
help the powers that be accomplish their goals? It takes up peoples 
time and energy and prevents them from resisting the powerful. On the
one hand, all of this stuff distracts people from the important 
things going on, and on the other hand, it makes them more 
controllable by putting them in a state of mind where they will be 
more manipulable. To make sense of the way things are, ordinary 
people are forced to adopt theoretical frameworks of understanding 
that normalize all of the degeneracy which is happening. People are 
being manipulated to violate the natural ideals we have. Culturally 
imposed ideals are in conflict with naturally imposed ideals, and 
people wonder why we are not thriving. I will mention and discuss a 
variety of specific kinds of degeneracy in particular, such as the 
degeneracy of the Western education system, where real theory has 
been effectively banished and replaced by confusing propaganda. In a 
physics class, where the goal is to learn how the physical world 
operates, it would obviously raise suspicion, if the class began by 
laying out a myriad of alternative theoretical frameworks, each with 
their own disadvantages and limitations, that are saturated with 
ideology, through which to engage with the physical world, rather 
than by simply applying logic to the evidence. The humanities, and 
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social sciences in particular, all take this approach, however, when 
it comes to "teaching” about matters of political significance.

Why is all of this even happening in the first place? And more 
generally, what is the power structure actually up to? To investigate
this matter, we must first acknowledge that the present status of 
society in the West, just as is the case in the rest of the developed
world, is not accidental. It is the result of deliberate exploitation
and aggressively greedy methodological policies, imposed by the 
world's financial elite through their control of the education 
system, the media, organized religion, and our natural resources and 
etc. We live on a planet which has the capacity to provide us more 
than enough food, water, property, and supplies to meet all our needs
and ensure we live without scarcity, so why is it that all of the 
"money" (which they control) is resulting in artificial scarcity? 
What is the purpose of such an inhumane policy? The root cause of 
human suffering is, and always has been, the power structure itself. 
Unless we acknowledge that problem, articulate our understanding of 
it properly, and deal with it intelligently, things will only get 
worse. The major capitalists who have constituted the power structure
since the feudal age are intent on controlling the entire world, not 
just parts of it. Their tactics are elaborate and numerous; one 
certainly cannot mention them all, though some, such as the 
foundation of the United Nations and other worldwide organizations, 
are more important than others. It is important to note that the word
'globalization' itself has been put into circulation by the major 
capitalists, who are intent on bringing everything under their 
control. The word 'globalization' does not signify this; rather, it 
does the opposite: it is used in a deliberately unclear way, to 
obfuscate what is going on. Thus in accounts that use this 
terminology, it will be pointed out that many problems need to be 
tackled at the world level, and this is a matter of “globalization”, 
omitting the insightful and paramount observation that the whole 
world being controlled by a few capitalists. This is effective, 
because of course problems can be talked about and dealt with at the 
world level without the whole world being controlled by a few 
capitalists. Geopolitics today appear on the surface to be very 
complicated, but in fact, they couldn’t be more simple, when thought 
about clearly. There are four major elements at play: energy 
resources, economics, controlling ideology, and fanatical tribalistic
religious belief. Upon acknowledging the basic fact that everything 
is being manipulated by the powerful people to suit their own selfish
interests, it becomes much easier to understand what's really going 
on in the world, and once this has been accepted, all of the 
misleading propoganda and misinformation being perpetuated becomes 
far less credible.  
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At this point, it is important to note that degradation is not 
the only tactic being used by the powers that be, and it is also 
important to distinguish the tactics from the propaganda and to 
distinguish those things from the actual policies that are 
implemented by the power structure. Another tactic being used is the 
division of labor. Agents and puppets of the powers that be include: 
bureaucrats, propagandists, teachers, journalists, NGOs, and 
“academics”. There aren't many genuine academics left, unfortunately.
There are also many different kinds of propaganda. It is most often 
very subtle, especially in education and the mainstream media. A high
proportion of it is divisive, like identity politics, because divide 
and rule is the key tactic of the power-structure, however sometimes,
under the circumstances when it is useful to the power-structure for 
it to be so, propaganda can be unifying, like war-time propaganda. 
Education, if it were truly academic, would teach people immersed 
with propaganda to be able to see through it, but in reality, it does
the opposite, because it is an extension of the power structure. 
There are “well thought out” policies on everything, in the sense 
that they suit the interests of the power structure, but these do not
take into account the sensibilities of genuine social anthropology. 
In the US, for example, they use the Supreme Court system so that 
politicians don't actually have to or can't implement the policies 
which they promised to in campaigning. Donald Trump is openly pro-
life, but he can't make the US adopt a pro-life policy.

The term 'collapse' should perhaps be avoided, when talking 
about the future of the West in general. The power structure itself 
is not seriously threatened, and it has plenty of scope to change the
course if anything as drastic as the civilizational collapse is on 
the horizon. The notions of "western civilization" and 
"westernization" are compatible with a great deal of change, because 
a great deal of change has already occurred in "the west" but we 
still speak of "the west". There can be a great deal of degeneracy, 
immorality, etc. of various kinds without collapse occurring which is
another lesson of history. To correct these things people need to 
develop a sober understanding of the actual policies being applied by
the power structure, their effects, and the problems that they are 
creating for people in general, and for the power structure itself. 
It is fairly easy to see that there is a powerful group of major 
finance capitalists aiming to take control of the whole world, that 
they already have control of "western" and many other countries. We 
may also notice that they are running into difficulties with a few 
countries, ones which resist their empire, like Russia, China, The 
Middle East, and etc. leading to a rethinking of their approach.

Social theorists, political analysts, and historians who are 
brave enough to attempt to be objective in taking into consideration 

Page 7 of 77



the notable Jewish element of the powers that be (eg. The crypto-
Zionism of the neocons in the American deep state) often present 
many facts concerning Jewish influence and reactions to it, but sadly
only end up obfuscating what was and is actually going on, sometimes 
even producing antisemitic narratives. Major Jewish capitalists have 
always used Jewish identity to get other Jews to act on their behalf,
and this is why enemies of Jewish cognitive elites, who deploy 
Zionist ideology in Jewish society, have always acted against Jews in
general, not just the individual Jews who were responsible, 
throughout all of history. During the feudal age, the attitude 
towards territory was the same as what the attitude of capitalists is
towards capital today, but eventually the highly influential 
Rothschild bank family, who support Zionism, came to the realization 
that the annoying residual geopolitical tensions from the feudal age 
that exist between nations didn't have to be taken for granted, if 
nations could be subverted and/or dissolved. It is a complex 
situation: on the one hand, one should not tar every Jew with the 
same brush, but on the other hand, one should not overlook the role 
of Jewish identity in the schemes of major Jewish capitalists. The 
global ambitions of the major capitalists in the world today involve 
a pathological obsession with maximization of power and wealth, and 
they ultimately want to dominate the entire "free" world at any cost.
To best understand how they are covertly yet effectively 
accomplishing these goals, one needs to take into account the 
dominance of Jewish capitalists in particular, who use Jewish 
identity as a tool, and trace the tactics that they use, noting the 
obstacles which have emerged, and the responses to them.

The paradigm case of a bigoted/racist statement is ‘The 
X are Y’, where X is an identifiable minority and Y is an undesirable
trait. This is bigoted because of the generalization. It is unfair, 
and therefore racist, to label all members of an identifiable group 
in that way. The bad arguments, commonly cited by the Zionists elites
(who actually benefit from pushing an antisemitic narrative as it 
unifies their collective), all take the form that some unidentified 
group of Jewish people, who are plotting in secret, are controlling 
the government. They are not wrong to say that these are bigoted, in 
the ordinary sense of the term, as these arguments potentially refer 
to any Jewish person, and thus unfairly connects membership in an 
identified group with an allegation which is negative and possibly 
harmful. However, there are well-founded arguments, like those of 
professors Stephen M. Walt and John J. Mearsheimer, who wrote the 
book "The Israel Lobby and U.S. Foreign Policy" which don’t make that
mistake, because they clearly identify the culprits. The fact that 
most of the culprits are Jewish happens to be connected to their 
motive. It is unfortunate for the wider Jewish community that a power
group with such an attitude exists amongst a segment of the American 
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Jewish community, but it does, and they have to deal with it. 
Identifying the specific culprits makes it logically impossible for 
the argument to be bigoted. In fact, these good arguments imply that 
the wider American Jewish community is not responsible for the 
actions of the identified few, making them both sensible and 
epistemically responsible. The fact that those who are identified in 
the good arguments against Zionism are either rich or work for 
organizations funded by the rich is simply a function of power: the 
rich have the means to fund the Zionist plans and to deploy the 
Zionist ideology which they use to manipulate their own people, both 
in Israel and abroad. The fact that obsession with the acquisition of
wealth is also a feature of traditional anti-Semitism is just an 
unfortunate coincidence, something, again, that the wider Jewish 
community is going to have to deal with.

Since the nineteenth century, “western” countries have been 
controlled by lining people up into different political camps by 
means of elections, and to make the elections seem meaningful it is 
necessary to line people up behind “rival” politicians, who in fact 
are all agents of the major globalist capitalists. To accomplish this
requires the creation of a great deal of misleading propaganda and 
polarisation of opinion. Thus some people will be pro-welfare, pro-
abortion, etc. and some will be anti-welfare, anti-abortion, etc. 
But, this only lines people up behind politicians who are agents and 
puppets of the elite members of the power structure, who have their 
own strategically considered policies on these issues, which they 
will require the politicians to implement. In the states over which 
they exercise control, they will want a welfare system, to prevent 
their victims from becoming violent, and, under current conditions, 
they will want a moderate abortion policy, because either extreme 
would create unrest, and so on. It is very important to distinguish 
the actual policies of the power structure from the elaborate and 
thoroughly misleading rhetoric of politicians and the media. In a 
discussion of "globalization", it makes sense to focus on the actual 
policies of the power structure, rather than the propaganda that is 
generated, though the role of propaganda still needs to be taken into
account. 

The state-run education system in the West is completely 
hijacked by the powers that be, so as to deploy and maintain the 
George Soros narrative, and it is especially fair to say this when 
you consider all of the money Soros pours into these universities 
around the world, directly or indirectly, as well as events like 
pride parades and women's marches and political activist groups like 
black lives matter. Identity politics are used as a tool to lower the
quality of education – one of the main ways in which this is 
happening is by replacing academic activity with propaganda battles 
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that generate more heat than light, and this subversion of Western 
academia also diverts a lot of attention from the public, leaving the
power structure free to pursue its own agenda, centered on 
maximization of wealth and power for the globalist finance 
capitalists. Propaganda is deployed through all of the media, which 
the power group controls, to make it seem that all of these 
artificially implemented sicknesses and corruptions are coming about 
through a grassroots origin, or at the very least are being embraced 
by ordinary people, especially those who are high-minded and 
"progressive", and causing them to flourish. Meanwhile, teachings of 
LGBTQ+ curriculum and "white privilege" have been introduced into the
public school system, and are being pushed towards the earliest 
grades of elementary school. Again, widespread misuse of drugs, 
alcohol, and pornography is another type of degeneracy caused by the 
West's auto-immune disorder, subverting Western society by replacing 
potentially productive activity with counterproductive activity. Many
people in this country support such ideals simply because they want 
to smoke dope, and are lead to believe they also have to support gays
to get their freedom. Not because they care if men are having sexual 
relations with each other or not, or what the societal and health 
implications of that being socially accepted are.

In neo-liberal society organized on the basis of corporate and 
multinational capitalism, political leaders, who are the puppets of 
the power structure, treat democracy as if it were a disposable 
napkin. There are many examples of this. Four out of five Brits did 
not support the missile strikes against Damascus, but they happened 
anyway. Two-thirds of voters do not support remaining in the European
Union, but good luck getting out of that or any other global 
organization controlled by this power structure. What the Western 
people want never manifests. In Canada, for example, Trudeau has yet 
to make good on any of his campaign promises concerning 
"reparations". Despite the innate human desire for good health and 
longevity, fast food culture is implemented in the West and many 
other parts of the world by multinational corporations, causing an 
epidemic of obesity, diabetes, heart disease, and a myriad of other 
health problems, with the help of extreme government subsidies. Not 
to mention the extreme mass suffering, exploitation, and death of 
innocent non-human animals is taken for granted. Consumerism is 
rampant in the West. International geopolitical tensions are 
repeatedly instigated in the middle east to destabilize regions so 
that military force can then be used to move in and secure fossil 
fuel resources in the war for black gold, without creating civil 
unrest in the West as the product of the deep state's insatiable 
thirst for power.
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With Trump coming to power in the US through campaigning with an
often anti-globalist or nationalistic "America First" narrative, we 
can only deduce that the dominant power structure has noticed that it
has run into some snags in its quest to control the entire world via 
subversion of Western nation-states and globalization, and needs a 
new plan for dealing with closed off and self-sufficient nations like
Russia and China. The elite finance capitalists must feel very 
conflicted, because, on the one hand, they wish to continue to 
degenerate the West with subversive ideology, but on the other hand 
they realize that the only way to complete their ultimate goal of 
global domination is probably through implementation of major 
worldwide military conquest, for which they would depend on the West,
and need it to be stronger than it is now, especially since Putin's 
recent demonstration that neither the US nor Israel itself any 
longer have first-strike capability. The fact that Trump has not been
impeached or assassinated is very significant, as is the relationship
between these two powers, US and Israel, and the fact that Israel is 
very militant about maintaining its status as a fortified Jewish 
ethno-state with ruthless border control. Jews in Israel, as well as 
the wider population of Jews in the west, are being exploited by the 
identity politics pushed by the Zionist elites. It is important to 
acknowledge the perfidy and cruelty of the Zionists, and their undue 
influence on the rest of the world, particularly the US. Their 
intense cruelty and aggression to nearby 
mostly Muslim countries are flagrant, but you're not likely to hear 
about it. One can speculate that the wars in the Middle East region 
are not just motivated by the acquisition of oil, but also happen to 
prevent a strong competitor in the region from emerging. Past Arab 
aggression against the state of Israel shouldn't be overlooked, but 
it is just another smaller scale example of what inevitably happens 
when a culture is dominated by intolerant religious/ideological 
doctrine. 

If we think of Western society as an organism, we should be 
quick to notice that it is plagued with illnesses, which come about 
as a result of the fulfillment of the globalist agenda. 'Liberalism',
'postmodernism', 'the political left', or whatever name you want to 
call it, is being deployed through the efforts of people like George 
Soros and his political zombies, and this meta-cult functions like an
auto-immune disorder, because in the quest for "freedom" and the 
"equality" and other high ideals, people who embrace the these 
doctrines cause the break down of a societies' defenses and open 
borders, rendering the West susceptible to sickness and corruption 
(such as forced mass immigration, homophillia, pedophillia, 
xenophilia, tranophillia, etc.)There are of course also provocative 
characters like Ben Shapiro, and Milo Yiannopolis, who are political 
puppets as well, and their roles in this mess, are to provide 
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a counter-narrative, and deploy their own brands of propaganda to 
line up the people who are disillusioned by the main political line 
of George Soros and company. Ben Shapiro is an unabashedly 
proud Jew and has openly expressed his Zionism on several occasions. 
Milo is arguably a worse influence on the West than Ben because he is
trying to convince young men that dating and/or hooking up with women
is too big of a risk due to modern feminism and the massive gender 
imbalance it's created, and more damningly, he openly lobbies for the
normalization of pedophilia, with a conservative approach.

To continue with this analogy of Western Society as an unhealthy
organism, we can think of the massive flow of migrants from the third
world, and ideologically Muslim immigrants in particular, as being 
like a virus, because they pass through the societies defenses 
undetected and then multiply and proliferate, attacking and 
undermining the society's cultural matrix with the purpose of 
destruction and/or domination, at the expense of the host society. 
Immigrants from the third world bring with them drugs, rape, and 
crime. I have personally witnessed Islamic theologians be given a 
pedestal in academic fora to explain why it was ok for their prophet 
Mohammad to be a pedophile. Common sense screening and vetting at 
Western borders are now made out to be 'racist' and 'xenophobic' in 
mainstream politics. Another strategy used to exaserbate the nation 
eroding effects of immigration, which now often manifests as forced 
mass acceptance of "refugees" from third world regions onto a 
reluctant but complacent Western world, is to claim oppression or 
marginalization for these groups, as well as other minorities within 
the West, and demand special treatment and benefits for them, who 
upon exposure to this narrative tend to embrace the group identity 
mindset and reject the high ideals and morality of Western 
individualism, because it works out so well for them to do so, and is
very rewarding to them as groups. The accommodations provided for 
these groups are usually deliberately made unpalatable to the 
majority, but this is for the sake of polarization. Again, divide and
rule tactics are constantly used to undermine the civilization of 
Western nations from within, and identity politics are deployed 
extensively and through every conceivable avenue to further this 
agenda. There is a narrative being pushed that the West (white people
in particular) is responsible for all of the ills of society today, 
and globalist ideology is being deployed to condition Westerners to 
think of themselves as global citizens, destroying their sense of 
nationality, community, and racial identity. Things of this nature 
are particularly bad in Canada these days.

Another disgusting thing the power structure likes to do is 
label as defective anyone who becomes maladjusted to or has nascent 
reservations about the sick and chaotic society over which 
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it rules, and drugging them into conformity with psychoactive 
chemicals. Adding to the notion of Western society having health 
problems if it were an organism, another significant issue is mass 
psychiatric drugging, and the medicalization of issues that arise 
naturally from people struggling with the depressing and chaotic 
nature of how the society it controls is structured and organized. 
Under influence of the capitalists who are in control, the field of 
psychiatry has become co-opted by the profit motive and bribery of 
big pharmaceutical corporations via selective use of studies and 
bribery of scientists, journals, and doctors. Psychiatry itself has 
the potential to be both a legitimate discipline of study and area of
applied medicine, although the “helping disciplines” should all be 
suspect, given the nature of the powers that be, and this also 
includes fields like social work and many other things as well. 
Perversely, the people who desire to use their lives to help people 
go into those fields and become cogs in the machine. Mass drugging, 
particularly of children, is one of Western society's greatest 
sicknesses, and it is posing significant problems for the future. 
This process is an extraordinarily effective way of suppressing 
genuine social discontent as well as characteristics like heightened 
awareness. More people take anti-depressants and other such 
medications now than ever before. By labeling everyone who is unhappy
with the current system as “defective” or “mentally ill”, as opposed 
to blaming and criticizing the system which is producing that 
discontent, and then giving them pills that prevent them from ever 
thinking clearly and developing normal brain functions, it is ensured
that no matter how sick Western society gets, it will always be able 
to scrape by, in a way that gets progressively more dismal. Examples 
of how this works include mass consumption of Ritalin occurring 
rather than improvement of the learning environment, as well as 
things like giving a divorcee anti-depressants instead of showing him
or her how to form satisfying relationships.

One should note the rhetorical function of the word 'depression'
which has almost entirely displaced the word 'unhappiness' from 
modern life. Of the thousands of patients doctors see, it is a small 
minority who claim to be unhappy: the rest say that they are 
"depressed". This change in language is important, as it implies that
lack of satisfaction with life is itself a pathology, a medical 
condition, which it is the responsibility of the doctor, who is an 
agent of the health care system which is controlled by the 
pharmaceutical industry, to alleviate by medical means. The semantics
are very significant. The person who says he is “unhappy” knows that 
there is something wrong with his life that he should try to alter if
he can; whereas the person who says "I'm depressed" is “ill”, becomes
a patient, and it is therefore the responsibility of someone else  
(the doctor) to make him better. The basic thinking at play here is 
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that everyone has a right to health, and depression is unhealthy, 
therefore, medical intervention is not only warranted and justified, 
but also deserved. The logical conclusion of this line of reasoning 
is as follows: one's state of mind, or one's mood, is or should be 
independent of the way that one lives one's life. In psychiatric 
practice, a superficial ritual between doctor and patient follows: 
the patient pretends to be ill, and the doctor pretends to cure him. 
In the process, the patient is willfully blinded to the conduct that 
inevitably causes his misery in the first place, by adopting the 
belief that his or her misery is a result of some kind of 
physiological defect of the brain or chemical imbalance. The fact 
that unchecked misery manifests as such things is overlooked; the 
emphasis is put on treating the symptoms, which are seen as the 
problem itself.  To be a good doctor today, one must be able to 
recognize this problem and disavow of his or her own power and 
responsibility. The patient's notion that he is ill stands in the way
of his understanding of the situation, without which the necessary 
life changes cannot take place. The doctor who pretends to treat 
unhappiness by prescribing antidepressants imposes an obstacle, and 
is in effect more blinding than enlightening. In adherance to the 
capitalist principle, Pharmaceutical companies have persuaded people 
that depression is a condition that should be treated with drugs, and
that no other response is called for.  But a change in one’s 
circumstances is just as relevant to dealing with depression as it is
to dealing with unhappiness.  The concepts of depression and 
unhappiness are distinct: not all unhappy people are so badly off as 
to count as depressed. Psychiatric control through pharmaceutical 
drugs has become a very significant element of the power structure. 
American behaviorist B.F Skinner, who wrote the highly influential 
book Beyond Freedom and Dignity: A Technology of Behavior, where he 
advocates for social control based on a scientific approach involving
manipulation the environment to produce specific behaviors, believed 
that reward is a far better means of social control than punishment, 
and so one should note the convenience that drugs are seen as 
"medical interest", rather than "punishment".

And finally, to complete the analogy of Western society being 
like a diseased organism, we can see that homosexuals (and the rest 
of the LGBTQ+ community) are like a form of cancer because without 
the immune system functioning properly, they will not be controlled 
and will spread their dysfunction to the weakest elements of society.
What started as the relatively simple Gay Rights movement has been 
extended to include many other forms of degeneracy manifesting as 
subversive sexualities and sexual deviancy over the years, and now 
new letters representing group identifiers are constantly being added
to the increasingly exhaustingly long LGBTQ+ acronym.  
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Also, like the migrants, the LGBTQ+ community attempts to assert
an influence which is grossly disproportional to their relative 
population size, and we see this constantly in the media as well as 
at organized events like pride parades. Gays and etc. as a people are
analogous to a tumor since they "reproduce" by "infection" or 
corruption of normal people (usually children). The rapidly climbing 
statistics of people, especially young people, in the west who are 
now identifying as "non-binary" rather than as men or women, for 
example, has been exploding, and this shows us that unless evolution 
threw us a major curveball, this is just a social trend which comes 
about as the result of highly effective ideological indoctrination, 
given that evolution doesn't work that way. The question of whether 
paraphilia like homosexuality (and also more obviously degenerate 
ones like bestiality and pedophilia) as well as “genuine” gender 
identity disorder are biologically engrained or come about as a 
result of social conditioning is complex, but regardless of the 
answer, it is clear that they are being weaponized by the power 
structure. A question an insightful observer might ask is why are 
these things, rather than simply being accepted as phenomena, being 
so heavily politicized? At the individual level, the goal of 
homosexuals and the rest of LGBTQ+ as well, as well as the migrants, 
isn't subversion, or let alone domination, of society. But one has to
look at the net effects of these groups as well as what they are 
doing in response to the propaganda being deployed. The agenda is to 
destabilize and neuter us by encouraging homosexual behavior. This 
ensures we don't propagate since homosexuals have sex but generally 
don't have children. They redefine 'homosexual', and lately even 
pedophila, as a "sexual preference" or "lifestyle choice" rather than
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a developmental disorder to entrap us. Never mind that the vast 
majority of homosexuals come from dysfunctional families or suffered 
sexual abuse as youths. Reluctance to embrace homosexuality is 
considered "bigotry." One might be inclined to defend all of the 
paraphilia, in favor of the ideals of personal liberty and individual
freedom being applied to sexuality. However, the niavete of such a 
position consists in a failure to realize that these forms of sexual 
dysfunction are culturally imposed through the deliberate and covert 
manipulation of the powers that be, and therefore are not genuine 
manifestations of sexual freedom.

People love to condemn the Nazis for "burning the books" but 
what they generally fail to mention is that such books consisted of 
pornography – often of a pedophilic or homosexual nature. The non-
fiction they burned tended to be degenerate philosophy or "science", 
like the transgenderist research of a Jewish scientist and gay rights
activist named Magnus Hirshfield, who pioneered the first male-to-
female transgender procedures. Hirshfield headed the 'Institute fur 
Sexualwissenschaft' whose mission was to "research" degenerate and 
deviant sexuality for socially subversive purposes. This idea 
mirrored other Jewish subversives at the time, like the Frankfurt 
School's Herbert Marcuse, whose theory of "polymorphous perversity" 
inspired the Left's embrace of the gay rights movement which was 
called "gay sexuality as revolution". I'm in no way pro- Hitler, but 
by burning this "research" and literature, which was really just 
propaganda with an academic and/or scientific veneer imposed on it, 
his regime spared the world at least 70 years of plastic surgery 
monstrosities and normalized mental illness. Hitler burned more than 
just degenerate research however, because the Nazi regime, like any 
other totalitarian establishment, had no tolerance for anything that 
would undermine their own propoganda. Today, rather than having 
bonfires, the thought police ban and demonitize Youtube videos, 
control social media posting, saturate the internet with propoganda, 
and manipulate the search engines with algorythms to smother genuine 
news concerning important affairs. The powers that be use their 
wealth and networking to exercise control over the media and the 
entertainment industry, ensuring that most of what is aired on the 
radio and television is furthering their agenda, or at least harmless
to the fulfilment of their interests.

In order to offer an accurate and nuanced treatment of the very 
complex and dire problems Western civilization faces, it is important
to avoid taking sides, and avoid being reactionary to the mainstream 
narrative being pushed, by buying into the political line of the 
propagandists who oppose that narrative but are still just as much 
tools of the power structure. I think we can all agree, regardless of
political alignment, that things in the West have gotten very bad. If
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we are ever to overcome this situation, we must not only realize that
things are very bad, but also acknowledge that it is a major problem 
that people are being caught up in this propaganda war instead of 
tackling the power structure and the problems it creates. Certainly 
one can talk endlessly of the degeneration of society, and make 
comparisons with Germany between the two World Wars, but it is 
important to acknowledge that despite all this, and the problems I 
have talked about, neither homosexuality nor Islam have to 
be constitutive of, or even symptoms of, civilizational degeneration,
immoralities, and etc. It is specifically the policy of certain 
Zionist magnates like George Soros and Sheldon Adelson that is at the
root of all of this. Whether or not and to what extent members of 
this clique are cooperating or competing with eachother in the race 
for maximum wealth and power is sometimes hard to discern.

It is necessary to get very specific about what is going on, in 
understanding how things are being applied by the power structure, 
towards the subversion of the West. Take Christianity, for example. 
What was taught and done in here in Canada during the timeframe of 
the denominational school system, in the name of Christianity, meant 
that Canada would remain a resource base, and be complacent on a 
global scale, and etc. The citizens who had access to education were 
provided with a bare minimum to be able to succeed in simple 
industrial jobs like factory labor– but a “Christian” culture doesn't
have to be like that by default. Like any ideology used by the power 
structure, the Christian ideology deployed here was carefully 
constructed and delivered so as to achieve a particular outcome, and 
even though it's been over half a century, we can still observe the 
effects of the way it was configured in Canada during the time of the
denominational school system. Unlike US Americans, who ended the 
denominational educational programme roughly 200 years prior, 
Canadian people generally accept that which they are rewarded for 
accepting without much resistance to this day, and arguably even more
so now that the schools are all extensions of the Jewish finance 
capitalist and globalist George Soros than back when all of the 
instructors were simple Jesuit priests. 

It is important to note that a government could still have an 
education system in which Christian ideology had a role, but one 
carefully conceived to be highly compatible with educational 
excellence. We can look to examples of institutionalization of 
Christian paradigms like deism and Calvinism, for examples of how 
this goal was accomplished in other parts of the world, like Britain 
and Scotland. According to deism, God simply initiates the creation 
of the universe and then becomes completely inactive, so under deism 
scientists would have free reign to explore the mechanics of the 
universe, unlike in the historical contexts of other more oppressive 
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and mainstream manifestations of Christianity, like Roman 
Catholicism, a regime which is known for persecuting and killing many
scientists. The central doctrine of Calvinism, which makes it 
compatible with meritocracy, is the doctrine that God favors the rich
and successful, and this is also why until fairly recently, people 
living in regions in which there is or was a Calvinist influence 
tended to work every day, including holidays. It's a wonder that the 
finance capitalists didn't exploit this feature, and chose other 
forms of Christianity which are less compatible with a capitalist 
society, but this can probably be explained by the fact that dominant
Zionist power structure didn't want that to happen. After all, the 
dominant ideology has always been the ideology of the dominant.

Before I go any further, let me make something clear: 
fundamentalist Islam is a barbaric, misogynist, mutilatory, violent, 
coercively illiberal and anti-democratic religion. Like most 
Westerners, I’d be glad to see it decline and one day disappear. 
However, like Christianity, Islam, in general, doesn't have to be 
such a great problem for the West, objectionable though it 
is as ideology. The main problems are that there is propaganda in 
place sustaining warfare in Islamic countries that creates waves 
of migrants, and that there is additional propaganda that promotes 
acceptance of this situation in the West, especially with all of the 
social disruption that follows. Islamophobia has a specialized role, 
in Isreal in particular, where it is weaponized and used as a 
strategic tool to legitimize and justify the ethnic cleansing of 
Palestinians in the territories under Israel’s control, as well as to
support Israeli aggression towards other mostly Muslim countries in 
the region, furthering their genocidal Zionist project. If the 
globalist financial elites were actually benevolent, then it would 
follow that Western society would be organized very differently, and 
the Muslim world would also be much better off, as would be the rest 
of the world. The West would be structured on the basis of the 
utilitarian principle and social anthropology, to maximize collective
happiness, and the realization of innate desires, rather than the 
capitalist principle, which is only concerned with maximizing 
profits, and arguably this could be done without the deployment of 
religion or other ideology because a genuinely happy and healthy 
society wouldn't need as much control.
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Chapter 2 - A Discussion of Academic Freedom and 
Surrounding Issues

To understand the bureaucratically imposed problems with 
education today, one must start by debunking the ideal of absolutist 
freedom of expression. This can easily be accomplished when one 
realizes that when taken to it's logical extreme, complete freedom of
expression, when applied academically, or in any other context, 
results in the propagation and proliferation of very poor thinking. 
In no context, should we actually believe in absolutism of freedom of
expression. This is because one needs to shape discourse, in order to
achieve anything of value. What's supposed to shape it, one might 
ask? The answer is clear and obvious: the search for authoritative 
knowledge, or in other words, the search for evidence based truth. 
This epistemological approach can and should be applied to 
everything, especially matters of political and social significance. 
To understand the importance of rejecting absolutism of freedom of 
expression, upon which most of the modern movements for academic 
freedom are fundamentally based upon, one can imagine several 
scenarios. Suppose in a classroom, there are students who insists on 
routinely espousing utter nonsense. We need to be able to silence 
such voices, and correct them. Suppose in academic and scientific 
journals, there are things that are grotesquely uninteresting, 
politically irrelevant, academically subversive, and/or deliberately 
confusing and esoteric. Suppose the lectures being provided by 
professors and teachers are guilty of more of these same kinds of 
things. These scenarios have all become common place, in the absence 
of a well founded understanding of freedom of expression, and 
academic freedom in particular. Academics must be free to engage in 
critical analysis of important matters. They are not. They should not
be free to espouse nonsense concerning such matters, but that's what 
they do these days, if they even go near them. The university has 
essentially become a brainwashing propaganda factory, with only a few
maverick professors left who still offer genuine knowledge. 

I will now shift focus to academic freedom specifically and 
discuss the nature of the actual suppression of it, as well as how 
the powers that be handle the issue. Of course, when pressured, 
universities have to pretend to be in favor of academic freedom, 
because to fail to do so and blatantly disregard academic freedom 
would be too revealing of the political role Western education 
institutions actually serve. When we look to the (formerly) 
authoritative disciplines and practices, like the sciences, we get a 
glimpse of what academic freedom should actually look like, but 
unfortunately, the people in the arts and the humanities departments 
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in particular really love their “freedom” to not respect the 
evidence, especially in dealing with matters of political 
significance. The way the sciences should be conducted, as they were 
until relatively recently, is obviously how all academic activity 
should be conducted. After all, truth is still regarded as a virtue 
in academic fora. Recently, even the sciences have become hijacked, 
so as to be devoted more to the acquisition of money, than access to 
the truth. There are many examples of this, but two very important 
ones to consider are “scientific” articles containing misleading 
information about nutrition, which is catered to suit the interests 
of the animal agricultural industry and other big-business 
corporations by promoting the mass consumption of addictive and very 
unhealthy foods and drawing additional profits from the health care 
and sales of drugs that are involved with allowing people to get by 
and function with such an unhealthy diet, as well as “scientific” 
articles which promote denial and of anthropogenic climate change, or
at least muddle the topic, which again, is to suit the interests of 
big-business corporations, especially those directly in the energy 
resources sector. Global warming/ “climate change” is an important 
example of the subversion of science, as “science” articles are being
devised to promote denial and controversy, which fits the agenda of 
those who profiteer from fossil fuel consumption very nicely. To a 
very limited extent, legitimate rational inquiry is still allowed in 
environmental “research” and this is mainly to provide a foundation 
and vindication for things like carbon emission taxation, which is 
used to recycle even more money back into the pockets of the magnates
who own the big corporations, as well as to foster "global 
consciousness" among-st the individuals who live on the planet, which
is instrumental to the globalist element of the Zionist agenda. It is
important to remember that the powers that be are magnates who 
control all of these major industries, and sustainable practices are 
the opposite of profitable by their nature. Nowadays books are being 
published on the basis of their capacity to make money, rather than 
their merit in contributing to the academic community, and there's 
perhaps no better example of this than the university textbook 
racket.

Science has been dominated by the West, because technology is 
crucial to the system, and technological development needs to be 
controlled by the power structure. Under the capitalist research 
programme, science is no longer reliable, especially when it comes to
the most important kinds of things. Everything has to make money, 
period. That is the new pragmatist mindset, which underlies the 
capitalist model. It used to be the case that an emphasis was 
actually put on keeping science academically sound, but no longer, 
and this again has to do with the recent and nearly complete 
consolidation of power amongst those who are most operative in the 
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power structure. In general, you can no longer trust “scientific” 
articles, however, up to a certain date, you can trust them. The 
Thatcher/Reagan era saw a notable and important change in rhetoric 
used in the “academic” community, and there are other political 
elements which can be used as indexes here as well, such as the age 
of bureaucracy, which marked the point where scientists needed to 
begin to think in terms of pleasing the bureaucrats, rather than 
adhering to the truth. Up until this shift in how science was managed
by the power structure, the powers that existed back then, following 
the disastrous nature of the middle ages, elected to appoint the 
right people, who were genuinely interested in the truth about 
nature, and allowed them to appoint their own successors. The 
authoritative disciplines didn't only depend on certain people of 
integrity being in the right places; the integrity of science also 
needed to be institutionally protected, so things like fact-checking 
and careful, rigorously logical review of every article were made 
compulsory prior to publication. Nowadays, this “careful” review is 
done for other reasons, and articles produced and published are peer-
reviewed by corrupted people who are checking whether certain 
interests are met, and whether the materials pose any risks to the 
power structure, rather than checking for truth. In the final 
analysis, however, the takeover of science has been a very gradual 
process. In education today, all is now dominated by the suits; 
university bureaucrats, publishing bureaucrats, and also journalism 
bureaucrats, all of whom are extensions of the power structure. As 
the bureaucrats gain more power, the situation worsens. As more and 
more people go into "higher" education, we can expect the standards 
to continue to drop.

In recent times, academic freedom has actually become a popular 
topic of debate. Unfortunately, but not coincidentally, most who 
would take the side which favors control measures and oversight being
put in place are always somehow in affiliation with the 
administrative levels of the academy, and so they are discouraged 
from speaking openly about their own opinions on such matters. From 
my own experience, I can certainly say that being tasked with the 
study of philosophy in the context of the liberal arts faculty of a 
university can be weary to the philosophy student who is actually 
dedicated to the pursuit of knowledge. The same can be said for the 
arts, in general. Nowadays most Arts students are immersed in so much
rubbish that it is very difficult to make any headway in the pursuit 
of knowledge. Not only that, but the narrative which professors in 
the arts are nowadays compelled and sometimes and unfortunately often
coerced to teach are saturated with ideological biases, which are 
typically dubious and far left in their politics, despite existing in
the context of a nation that is capitalist. Ironically, the 
capitalist system which these pseudo-leftists detest actually 
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sustains itself in part by what is accomplished by the divisive 
identity politics and views that are being pushed via these 
institutions, as it is easier to control and manipulate a confused 
and divided population. The practice of university indoctrination 
implements divide and rule and distraction tactics. "Safe spaces", 
and other measures, have been put into place by the administrative 
levels at universities, as a means to control the cultivation of 
minds so as to make them suitable for contemporary academia, and 
doing well in the context of a capitalist society, by prohibiting 
honest and dispassionate inquiry and dialogue. To properly evaluate 
and assess the situation regarding academic freedom, an assessment 
must be made of the control measures which are already put in place 
in our learning environments. Under the regime of the powers that be,
genuinely zero-agenda education, or 'free' education, has all but 
disappeared completely. When one realizes the extent to which the 
academy has been hijacked, and understands the motivations of the 
magnates behind the hijacking, like George Soros, the subtle and 
constant propaganda in the classroom becomes much more visible and 
easy to deconstruct.

Before getting into a discussion of the institutional 
limitations on academic freedom in the arts, it is important to 
understand that the problems of academic corruption and ideological 
politicization of the academy are closely related to the issue of 
academic freedom being restricted, by means both tacit and manifest. 
The discussion involving the struggle for academic freedom on in our 
schools should not be limited to focusing on cases of explicit 
censorship and reprimand, like the recent case involving Lindsay 
Shepherd, although they are important. It is crucial that we also 
examine the current state of affairs in relation to the corruption of
the academy, in order to better understand the situation as a whole, 
and so that we are able to recognize the lack of academic freedom in 
terms of its symptoms. As I have been stressing, the attack on 
academic freedom is heavily engrained in our education system, to the
point that it is systemic, and cannot be adequately understood 
without also examining it's political and ideological workings and 
motivations. The political plotting comes first. Understanding of 
matters of significant importance, like race, culture, genetics, 
intelligence, and the relationships between these things, are being 
subverted in favor of the realization of hyper-egalitarian and 
multicultural ideals, which are instrumental elements of the Zionist 
plot of the globalist finance capitalists.

Getting more specific about how things happen in the context of 
the university, one notable symptom which universally presents itself
in the classrooms which are absent of a fundamental and adequate 
basis of academic freedom, is that bold thinking is discouraged, and 
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the stagnation of ideas is promoted in the classroom. The way things 
are these days, if a student produces an essay or presents an opinion
in the classroom on a politically charged topic which challenges the 
view which is "deemed" politically acceptable according to their 
institution, they will be subject to criticism which is not academic 
in it's nature or just a dismissal of their idea altogether, as 
something that is 'inappropriate' or 'unacceptable'. This can be 
devastating to a student who works hard and produces high-quality 
work, which is undervalued, unfairly criticized, and marked with a 
poor grade as a result of it's lack of conformity to the ideological 
and/or political stances which are being encouraged by the learning 
institution. As a result of these controlled learning conditions, 
which are saturated with confusing propaganda, and in conjunction 
with the largely unchanged structure of our classical education 
system, which remains a system predominantly geared towards the 
training of students so as to make them suitable for mundane work 
(like factory labor in the industrial age when the system was 
devised), and grooming them to have the "correct" political 
attitudes, and the result is that most students cannot, and do not 
even want to, get beyond regurgitating what they remember being 
taught in one class or another. This unfortunate truth is paramount 
in what the university has become: the epicenter of ideological and 
political indoctrination in developed societies. Such is the role the
of education, in the regime of the powers that be. Bright students 
who are strongly disillusioned by the education system and choose to 
take action are deemed "disruptive" and this use of phraseology is 
very significant. 'Disruptive' is a vague term, used to prevent 
academic freedom at the student level, and "academics" in the system 
latch onto it and agree without asking what exactly it is that is 
being disrupted, or considering that maybe it should be, but these 
are the people who fail to see the game that is being played. Other 
rhetoric used to undermine and eliminate academic freedom at the 
student level include terms like 'inclusive teaching environment', 
and 'harassment', and it may be expressed that it is the goal to 
maintain a 'diversity' of opinion, and a 'harmonious classroom'. 
Being seen to act contrary to the narrow and petty pragmatic 
incentives of the system , the attitude to simply desire to get the 
degree slip and, earn more money is not only not encouraged, but 
actually liable to be labeled as mental illness! 

In examining the issue of academic freedom we must also focus on
the deliberate structuring of the course system itself, combined with
a failure to separate teaching from the evaluation of students. A 
failure to have such a distinction muddles actual learning progress 
with other abilities, such as the ability to cram for an exam, 
regurgitation, memorization of uninteresting facts, knowing the kind 
of answer your professor prefers, and etc. We can look to the methods
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of Oxbridge academy to see a glimpse of how to provide for and 
promote students’ academic freedom within the structure of their 
education: tutors are chosen by the students, they only argue 
rationally with the student, they do not award grades, there are no 
courses, the student is free to use any methods to achieve competence
in his/her chosen field, and does not know in advance who the 
examiners will be, nor who evaluate him or her at the end of the 
period of study. In the way this system works, the students cannot 
pander to the examiners, and the examiners cannot expect to be 
pandered to; this means that both have to rely on rational criteria, 
which is what educational systems should be fundamentally based on, 
as opposed to criteria which are influenced by ideology and politics.
The fact that students hate to write exams is another phenomenon that
is explainable in terms of the ramification towards academic freedom.
Examination papers are often geared towards drastically reduce the 
student’s academic freedom, by requiring that certain books/topics be
studied. Thus examination questions ought to be general enough to 
accommodate very different study choices, however, this is not the 
way they are conducted in institutions where academic freedom is 
misunderstood or undervalued.

Although a broad and complex topic, the notion of academic 
freedom itself is relatively simple. It is a value which when upheld,
prevents academics from being told what to say, and also provides for
academic works of sufficient merit to be presented in academic for a,
regardless of the social and/or political ramifications doing so 
might have, among-st other things. A person who values academic 
freedom would hold the view that the truth should not be distorted 
for the sake of furthering any sort of political goals, eg. 
protecting the feelings of certain people, or preventing dissidence 
and rebellion against the powers that be. In understanding what 
academic freedom is, it is also useful to distinguish it from the 
more simplistic concept of freedom of expression. Academics should be
free to present their research and views in academic contexts, so 
long as they are in fact of academic merit, and not if they aren't. 
Sadly the way things are set up right now is quite the reverse: 
"academics" who are willing to tell lies and espouse propaganda are 
the ones who are generally operative in academic fora, and genuine 
academics are forced to keep their views to themselves. Academic 
freedom does not include the freedom to put an academic veneer on 
things which are not academic; it is a freedom which must be 
exercised responsibly, like other freedoms.

The student who enjoys academic freedom is able to learn in an 
environment where their learning is not being compelled or coerced, 
on an ideological or political basis, or by any other means. That is 
what it means, for an approach to learning to be 'strictly academic'.
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But, unfortunately, education is controlled by the power structure 
through funding, and learning is being compelled, and this is 
reflected very much in terms of the kind of student work for which we
are rewarded for doing. In a different context, such as a letter 
written to a parent, the materials produced for the average liberal 
arts essay would often be seen as indicative of insanity, but it does
seem sane to produce material that one is rewarded for producing, and
it is also rewarding to be seen as being on "the right side" of any 
political issue, even when accomplishing these things my forgo 
certain realities, like the way in which gender studies classes 
(which by the way, do not even attempt to teach about the realities 
of the two genders, but are instead clap-traps of "postmodernism" and
"neomarxism" and other ideological frameworks) undermine the 
established knowledge of fields of research like social anthropology,
evolutionary biology, and human physiology. To present examples and 
arguments which illustrate those realities will always be at odds 
with the ideological narrative being pushed, so as a result, students
whose work is in line with the accepted narrative are rewarded, even 
when their motivations are other than to understand the situation 
with keen accuracy. Those who have nuanced opinions on such matters 
are marginalized, and may even be condemned by the class and the 
instructor. This is not what academic freedom should look like, and 
it is all the more shameful that it is happening in the context of 
the university, where students should be mature enough to engage in 
thoughts and ideas even if they find them disagreeable or unsettling.

The liberal arts and social sciences are the areas in which the 
effects of the attack on academic freedom are most exacerbated, where
the corruption has been going on for the longest, and resultingly, 
where academic integrity is most compromised. The extent of the 
attack being mounted on education should be noted, because in a 
genuinely educational setting there would be no control measure's put
in place by the instructor or the administrative level of the 
university when it came to interpretation of the presented content 
and the learner would be free to apply his or her own logic in its 
analysis and in applying the knowledge they have been able to 
acquire. One could justifiably argue that many subject areas in the 
liberal arts, such as "queer theory" and "gender studies", ought to 
be abandoned entirely, at least insofar as they exist presently, as 
only subversive to applying academic discipline and logic. Although 
in practicality, few students may ever actually experience direct 
censorship of their thoughts and ideas, I take the position that 
academic freedom is being infringed upon in a much more fundamental 
way, which involves a strategic gutting of the education system, and 
the covert political and ideological indoctrination for which it is 
used as a vehicle of delivery. Notably, the approaches to learning 
which involve a practice of rigorous logic and analytic thinking have
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been reserved for students in the STEMs, who are conveniently denied 
a proper literacy in the issues of the humanities by the curriculum, 
so that they will follow the instructions of the power group, in the 
development of sciences and technologies, without questioning, or 
potentially even caring about, what their work will be used for. 
These disciplines are made to be as mundane as possible. Likewise, 
students in the arts, who do focus on politically and ideologically 
charged topics, are largely denied that same rigorous and systematic 
approach to learning, immersed in confusing propaganda, and all 
matters of political importance are framed in provocative and 
exciting ways which are often entirely nonsensical. This is one of 
the most powerful ways in which academic freedom is being 
systemically infringed upon.

To break away from this, the training regiment of the liberal 
arts, as well as to engage properly in the application of the 
scientific method, if one should so desire, one simply has to proceed
in engaging with the learning materials as one would in 
a non-“academic” context, dealing with issues in a rational and 
common sense way. It may seem very counter-intuitive, and indeed it 
may well go against pragmatism if the goal is just to graduate with 
high marks given the current state of affairs in academia, but to 
rise above the janitorial level (which is generally superior to that 
of the “academy”) one of course needs to learn and study logic, 
practical methods of conceptual analysis, read the best work on his 
or her subject area, and to write extensively, because our capacity 
to think without writing is limited. It is not surprising that in the
context of controlled learning of university's where education has 
been sabotaged, the amount of writing encouraged to do as practice 
has become very limited. Nowadays many Arts Students produce material
which springs from urges other than the urge to represent reality 
accurately, which should be the goal in pursuing knowledge, and in 
many cases, this material is grossly at odds with the evidence and/or
confused.

At this point, one might be inclined to wonder, why don't more 
student's realize that their academic freedom is being infringed upon
to such a great extent? Well, for one thing, students are encouraged 
by the structure of the learning environment to only care about 
things like final grades, how difficult classes are, and etc. 
Unfortunately most people, and especially naive arts students, really
want to believe that they are being exposed to very valuable 
material, for which they are paying so much money and often going 
into extreme debt, and it is easy to convince those who choose to 
take philosophy that they are benefiting merely by being exposed to 
the much-revered texts. An average student in the university 
certainly has the motivation to want to believe that their class 
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lessons are valuable, after all, they are very expensive! One can 
make a comparison here with exposure to the Latin mass of people who 
know no Latin. Such is the way of much of the materials which are 
presented within the context of the arts. While the odd instructor or
student peer might recognize a logical and analytic approach as an 
appropriate way to engage in the course materials, which may often 
lead to dismissing them as nonsense, in the common context of a class
such materials are being introduced as the works of an esteemed 
intellectual, and so the view is promoted that the ideas presented 
are very valuable, and that they must surely contain great insights. 
So, to disregard them as the nonsense they are is not likely to lead 
to getting good grades, or to class discussion that is considered 
'fruitful'. The students have been trained to fruitlessly try to 
explore these rabbit holes and don't typically appreciate efforts to 
make it less mystifying, or any sort of dissenting criticism like 
'this is nonsense'. The "best" answers – or more specifically, the 
answers students are and feel most rewarded for producing - will be 
the ones which are not dissenting towards the material, but rather 
make it seem even more intriguing and fancy then it already is, by 
expanding upon it, or one of its details, and use of flowery language
and undefined terms and concepts helps accomplish this. Indeed, in 
the context of the arts, such kinds of academic work are heavily 
romanticized, and going deep into rabbit holes in order to try to 
make a 'meaningful' interpretation of such things is what the 
instructors are looking for, more so then a rejection of the idea, or
questioning of the quality of the information being presented. In 
this way, we can see that academic freedom has been oppressed in a 
very powerful way: we are being encouraged, as academics, to 
entertain ridiculous ideas, rather than critically engage in 
important educational topics.

The takeover of universities by pseudo-academics who are 
primarily political operatives, serving as a means to line people up 
behind politicians controlled by major capitalists, destroys both the
academy and academic freedom. One important consequence of this is 
that people wishing to express "politically incorrect" truths are 
blocked from expressing themselves in academic fora. It has happened 
to me on many occasions. This is just as objectionable in the arts as
it would be in science. Imagine, for example, an astronomy conference
whose organizers decided to exercise their power to allow only 
astrologers to participate. In this context, the astronomers are 
being silenced for some kind of political reasons, and the persons 
responsible, although they may be regarded as academics, have assumed
a role which is political rather than academic. Doing so would 
undermine astronomy and the academic freedom of astronomers, and all 
the more so if every conference and journal is organized by the same 
kind of people, who are using their power as organizers – not their 
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academic freedom- to destroy the academy and academic freedom. The 
freedom of the astronomer to talk to his friends about astronomy is 
not a significant instance of academic freedom. Further, it is unfair
and unrealistic to expect that the astronomer organize his or her own
conference, or even to create his or her own journal in which to 
publish their work, or to say that because they have the option to do
such things, their academic freedom was not infringed upon by the 
organization of the astronomy conference allowing only astrologers to
present. To take such a position, would only reveal a lack of 
comprehension of what academic freedom is. This example illustrates 
the problem with conflating absolute freedom of expression with 
academic freedom. An academic environment, to be considered as such, 
must have the standard of being academic, which is a feature that 
goes beyond the scope of free speech.

One might be inclined to take the position that if I am going to
argue in favor of the importance of evidence-based inquiry, I  should
provide some verifiable data. The trouble there is, the educational 
system has been controlled for a long time, rigged since it's 
inception with only brief instances of lucidity, so much of the 
relevant “research” and “data” surrounding these issues are 
falsified, and I would have to go back pretty far in history to find 
legitimate studies, that could support my arguments. Then one might 
say that those studies are out-dated and irrelevant. Age shouldn't be
an issue though, so long as the conclusions drawn are sound and 
logical. Social science has almost always been totally corrupt. One 
may also wonder, however, why it is the case that despite all it's 
history as a discipline, which claims to be a “science” no-less, the 
"academic discipline" of political science has not yet been able to 
identify the correct theories of matters such as 'geopolitics', 
'globalization', 'culture', and 'society' which best account for the 
evidence, and instead students are made to pick and choose between a 
variety of unsatisfactory theoretical frameworks, each of which with 
their own limitations and problems, and apply them. The concept of 
group and teacher-based learning in general should also be called 
into question, as it is inherently counter-intuitive to the solitary 
nature of real honesty, which, in my experience requires mulling over
problems at leisure for hours based upon one's own particular 
orientation rather than the lure of concordance with a perceived 
intellectual superior, like a university professor with a funny hat. 
Whenever people get together, there is always a 'group think' 
psychological element, and this results in a certain degree of 
hypnosis creeping in that is unworthy of each individual separately. 
i would like to see young people urged to go into the forest and live
in solitude, if not for 10 years like Nietzsche's Zarathustra 
character, then at least for several months, so that they are able to
learn to separate themselves emotionally from the crowd, as it is 
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only when we are separated physically that we are separated 
emotionally, and it is only when we are separated emotionally that we
are separated intellectually.

Looking back at before the "academy" was established, the 
problem with medieval culture can be understood by considering the 
following hypothetical scenario. Suppose a king is approached by a 
"scientist" who claims he can turn all of the lead in the castle into
gold so that the king would be able to easily finance his next war. 
Other "scientists" approach, saying "no, that's impossible, it can't 
be done!" - but the king doesn't know who to believe. This 
illustrates why the dark ages were not an ideal time to exist in from
the perspective of the power structure, however, there was certainly 
a lot of money to be made by pretending that one could do alchemy. 
Understanding the real nature of the capitalist "success" story 
depends on recognizing the perverted fallacy of having scientists 
devoted to making money. The psychology of this can be understood by 
considering a conversation that might be had between a genuine 
scientist and a capitalist. "With all that knowledge, you could make 
so much money! Why aren't you using it to do that?" "I'm a scientist.
I am dedicated to pursuing the truth". One can see how as this 
conversation would develop; the capitalist may begin to feel 
uncomfortable about the scientist, failing to understand how someone 
could be motivated by anything other than the maximization of wealth,
perhaps even regarding him as "mentally ill" and threatening to his 
goals, and so of course, the next step in his game, is the corruption
of the scientist.
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Chapter 3 -The Impact of Religious Ideology on People's 
Lives

The role of religion in society has varied considerably.  
Secularization occurred early in Chinese culture, for example.  In 
China, as in Greece, a transition from a religious to a secular 
framework occurred a few centuries before the birth of Christ.  Both 
societies remained aristocratic in structure, but, unlike the 
aristocratic societies of Medieval Europe, they were abandoning 
religious mystery mongering in favor of a more sober approach, one 
more conducive to science, technology and rational administration.  
In Europe secularization was associated with the rise of capitalism, 
culminating in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries.

In North America, secularization was associated with the 
founding of the U.S. ─ the leaders of the American Revolution 
recognized that religion in general (and Anglicanism in particular) 
was an instrument of colonial government.  The U.S. adopted the 
principles of separating church and school and separating church and 
state.  In the nineteenth century a distinctive cultural policy was 
developed and championed by the Pragmatists, like William James, who 
divorced the arts and humanities from the sciences in his structuring
of the education system. As previously stated, Canada retained a 
denominational school system, and a larger role in general for 
religion, for two additional centuries approximately, and a 
comparison of the U.S. and Canada reveals the very significant impact
that "colonial Christianity" has had.

In much of Asia we find religion without gods.  Gods are not an 
essential feature of religion.  There is a common thread, though, 
which is the imposition of a set of ideas by setting up certain 
people as prestigious authority figures, whose teachings are accepted
more or less uncritically by the average member of society.  The 
people who hold power use it to confer immense prestige and authority
on a few people who indoctrinate into the population ideas which help
the powerful to retain and exercise their power.

At the same time the average person is made to feel incapable of
arriving at sensible views on his or her own.  Yet in reality people 
are very good at organizing aspects of life in the general interest 
when left to do so in the absence of individualistic and hierarchical
power structure. People are very satisfied with the institution of 
friendship, which powerful individualists have not sought to mould, 
whereas a great deal of grief has been caused by the institution of 
marriage, which was molded by powerful individualists through priests
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and other figures, and which has been undergoing reform since the 
nineteenth century, when secularization opened the door to a more 
rational examination of the institution.  Left to our own devices, we
have developed excellent sets of moral rules for those areas of life,
such as navigating hallways, which powerful individualists take 
little interest in. Sadly there aren't a great deal of contexts where
people genuinely behave morally, nowadays, but we can look to other 
examples like gyms and libraries. China has a problem with female 
infanticide, because people abandoned common sense morality and 
listened to "experts", who taught them that the old should be looked 
after by the eldest son and his wife.  Acceptance of that idea leads 
to the conclusion that one needs to have a son in order to be looked 
after in one's old age, and some people cannot afford to raise both 
daughters and sons.

One should note as well, that people know perfectly well how to 
deal with people who act against the general interest in aspects of 
life that are already organized on the basis of morality.  Bullies 
are not welcome in hallways - and usually they are dealt with 
effectively, if they appear there.  If people form a community 
gardening association to grow vegetables, they will react with 
outrage and decisively if one of their members seeks to take 
advantage of others - but the same people will in most cases react 
quite differently to exploitation that is already well-entrenched and
defended by ideology (possibly including religious ideology).

Early Religion

In China the old idea of "asking the spirits" for moral (and 
other) advice provided the aristocratic elite with a means of 
manipulating the population.  Instead of autonomously reaching their 
own conclusions in a rational way, people allowed their thinking to 
be influenced by those who claimed to know what the spirits have to 
say, and of course the people claiming to know this were agents of 
the elite, given prominence and prestige by that elite.  (Compare and
contrast this with the Medieval European practice of having younger 
brothers of aristocrats become priests who, in the name of God, 
influenced people's thinking in accordance with the wishes of the 
aristocrats.)

The religious manipulation of subordinated members of an 
individualistic social hierarchy, using priests, is a practice which 
goes back to pre-historic times.  In essence it comes as naturally to
an individualist seeking to control a society as does the cry "My 
father will punish you!" to a schoolboy being attacked by other boys.
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How does one person control many, given that they outnumber him/her 
and could easily overcome the control if they co-operated to that 
end?  A higher power seems to be called for, a power on the side of 
the individualist who seeks to have power.  Given that such a power 
does not exist, those who seek power invent it.

But how do they make people believe that a higher power exists? 
Sheer indoctrination is one possibility, but one of the most 
sophisticated approaches was also one of the earliest.  The priests 
were also scientists.  However they pretended to obtain all of their 
special knowledge from God.  The ordinary member of society, knowing 
nothing of science, readily believed that the priests were obtaining 
their expert knowledge of the seasons, the plants, the minerals, etc.
from God, and their experience showed that what the priests said 
about these subjects turned out to be true.  For example, if an 
eclipse was predicted, it occurred.  The priests even arranged 
ceremonies during which they claimed to be in communication with God.
This, combined with the verifiability of the claims made about this 
world, convinced ordinary people that these priests did indeed have 
privileged communication with God.  So they were also ready to 
believe the priests when they said that God was on the side of the 
person controlling them.  Besides, people who questioned this 
generally suffered mysterious deaths.

If the credibility of priests is purchased by making them into 
covert scientists, then the price paid is that science has to be done
in secret by a small, closed group who are loyal to the controlling 
individualist.  This restricts the development of science.  Even if 
science is not handled in this particular way, getting people to 
believe, or at least appear to believe, in non-existent entities, and
events, which are postulated for strictly political reasons, tends to
get in the way of a rational analysis of reality. By careful 
compartmentalisation, this tendency can be avoided. Consider the case
of the astronomer who never mentions God while acting in his 
professional capacity as a scientist, but who thinks of God as 
creator of the universe when in church on Sundays. In any case, 
religion is just one possible instrument that an individualistic 
elite may choose to use to exercise control; it is not an essential 
element, and it may be abandoned if other instruments are judged to 
be more advantageous overall, but, as the example of the astronomer 
indicates, it is also possible to secularize society without 
completely eliminating religion.
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Confucianism

An individualistic elite can use a cult of "great thinkers".  
The aim is to influence people's thinking, and if people can be 
persuaded to blindly accept a body of thought from a "great" thinker,
then their minds can be filled with thoughts designed to reinforce 
the power of the individualistic elite.  Instead of postulating 
spirits or gods, the "great" thinker may present a more sober view of
reality, but subtly twist the reader's thinking in ways that are to 
the advantage of the elite, while posing as a benevolent guardian of 
the general interest.  It is in such a capacity, that Confucius comes
on to the stage (while other thinkers are kept off the stage ─ stage 
management is in the hands of the individualistic power elite, who 
can arrange massive favourable publicity for their agents and bury 
their opponents in silence or negative publicity, or kill them).

Confucius said that the ruler of the country should be a 
virtuous man, and that a virtuous man would be wise, courageous and 
humane, a man who thinks well and acts accordingly, who models his 
behaviour on that of other virtuous men of the past, who continues to
learn throughout his life, who is benevolent, who does not seek 
profit or revenge, and who seeks righteousness and moderation.  Oh 
yes, and in addition, Confucius stresses that one should use 
appropriate language to address others, particularly superiors.  
Superiors?  Yes, we are still going to be in a feudal society.  How 
can we talk of a benevolent and humane person who takes feudalism for
granted?  This is even less forgivable in the case of a ruler, who 
should be in the best position to change the system into one in which
each person's rights are equal.

The following objections to Confucianism should be considered:

(1) An immoral social order, feudalism, is presupposed; it is taken 
for granted.  Basic moral terms, such as ‘virtue , ‘humane  and 
‘benevolent  are debased, through their application to aristocrats, 
and others, who do not respect the interests of everyone equally 
(i.e. who do not behave collectivistically).  A peasant who eats 
twice as much as other members of his family, but does not leave them
hungry, is judged not to be benevolent.  An aristocrat who eats 
better than any of the peasants whose food he appropriates may be 
judged "benevolent" on the ground that he leaves the peasants enough 
to eat, whereas his predecessors caused hunger.

(2) The clear-cut, highly usable morality, consisting of a top level
rule and a huge number of low level rules, which people normally 
develop, is pushed aside in favour of "The Way", i.e. the sayings of 
Confucius, which are, overall, a disservice to the community.  Not 
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only are certain moral terms debased, as just noted, but in addition 
much of what Confucius says is empty, trivial or confusing, and 
overall his sayings are far less comprehensive than ordinary 
morality.  There is no need to tell people that a virtuous man is 
wise, courageous and humane.  On the other hand, why select those 
particular virtues for special mention?  To say that a virtuous man 
thinks well is to say something empty; it is as bad as "advising" 
someone to do the right thing; what is needed is a description of 
what is to be done.  The idea of modelling one's behaviour on the 
behaviour of other virtuous men is problematic: how are these men 
selected, and how do I relate their behaviour to mine?  No doubt one 
can gain some kind of inspiration by studying the lives of others, 
but the primary emphasis should be on systematically applying the 
rules of a sound moral code.  The emphasis on moderation is 
potentially damaging, because, as Aristotle recognized, we do want to
maximize the good and minimize the evil.  To say we should avoid 
excess and deficiency is to say something trivial; these are bad by 
definition.  Summing the view up by praising moderation is to create 
the risk that a person will practise moderation in an area in which 
no amount could be an excess or in which any amount would be 
unwelcome.

Lao-Tsu and Mencius

Confucius was not the only "great thinker" used by China's elites.

Lao-Tsu's Taoism encourages a fatalistic attitude; by encouraging 
people to be skeptical of their ability to control events, Lao-Tsu is
making it easier for those who take initiatives (those in power) to 
prevail.

The ideas of Mencius have some very positive aspects as well as 
some very negative ones. Mencius' idea that people are naturally 
good, and are corrupted by society, should stimulate us to clarify 
the relationship of human nature to conduct, and to individualism and
collectivism.  We are born with a set of natural desires.  We do not 
naturally desire to harm others, except in retaliation for harm 
already done.  We do not mind if we never have occasion to retaliate.
If it were true, for example, that people are naturally aggressive, 
then we would be afraid of people who have not been aggressive for 
some time; but we know that in fact people can continue indefinitely 
without experiencing an urge to act aggressively.  The decision to 
act individualistically or collectivistically is a matter of tactics;
how will we try to realize our objectives?  Once we have decided how 
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we will act, we can act effectively, whether we have decided to act 
individualistically or collectivistically.

As far as our desire to treat others well is concerned: we will 
have a spontaneous desire to do so if we find others attractive, in 
the more eclectic sense of the term.  That, in turn, will depend 
largely on what society has made of them, as well as us (for powerful
individualists can lead us to view others with a jaundiced eye, in 
order to make us ready to participate in activities which harm 
others).

To take a concrete example, capitalists usually choose not to 
have full employment, and they may encourage those who do not have 
work to feel antagonism towards those who have work (e.g. by using 
discrimination when hiring, and claiming that the group being hired 
is somehow behind the discrimination).  This of course may lead to 
bad behaviour.  It would never have occurred if the capitalists had 
not created the situation which gave rise to it.  Take the 
capitalists away, and the people in question might well have co-
operated in meaningful activity for mutual advantage.

There is much merit in Mencius' idea of finding our real selves 
below the layer created by the social milieu.  Real satisfaction 
depends on discovering our real selves (our real desires in 
particular).  It also depends on overcoming all the false beliefs 
which powerful individualists have created to turn others into means 
to their ends.  The belief that we have an evil, selfish nature is 
indeed one of these false beliefs, but a devastatingly huge number is
in circulation.  The false beliefs which kept women in the home are 
good examples to study, because it was only recently that some of 
them were discredited, and we can see the dramatic effect, before and
after.

On the other hand, Mencius' idea that we have to suffer to 
become virtuous is gratuitous, and at odds with his idea that we are 
naturally good.  A person may get to the point where suffering is 
needed if virtue is to be reached, but such a circuitous route should
not normally be necessary.  If a person grows up in a society free of
oppression, in which people have good character and are attractive, 
then he or she will naturally wish to co-operate with others to their
mutual advantage.  Looking at Mencius' examples, one can only ask why
suffering should be necessary to achieve independence, alertness, 
courage, etc.  Independence is something you have, but stand to lose,
if someone takes power over you.  Suffering tends to dull awareness 
rather than create alertness, and suffering may also induce cowardice
rather than courage.  By arbitrarily prescribing suffering as the 
road to virtue, Mencius is of course creating a pretext for causing 
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and tolerating suffering, which is immoral, playing into the hands of
oppressors.  If we see a child displaying the virtues Mencius 
mentions, should we really infer that the child must have suffered a 
great deal to become so virtuous?  No, we will echo the other aspects
of Mencius' thinking, and conclude that the child has developed well 
in a loving family, and so on.

Also objectionable is Mencius' idea that the most important duty
is to one's parents.  We have special as well as general duties.  
When acting, everyone should take the interests of your parents into 
account, along with those of everyone else.  In addition, you have 
special duties to your parents, to ensure that they get extra 
attention from someone close to them.  But you are not supposed to 
carry out special duties at the expense of general duties.  If that 
is allowed, a huge loophole is created in morality.  This is a major 
social problem.  Many people who would not act against the general 
interest for themselves do it for a friend or relative.  But the 
effect is as bad as if they did it for themselves.  Consider, for 
example the Westray disaster, which resulted from mutual 
backscratching among politicians and business men.  They were putting
their obligations to one another ahead of their obligations to 
society.  (Another example:  A said to B: "I cannot steal this gold, 
but if you get it for me, I will do the same for you one day."  This 
is a case of using adherence to a rule to mask the of violating 
another, which is exactly what the defendants at the Nuremberg war 
trials were doing.)  Anyone who understands how oppressive control of
the individual occurs through the family, in traditional Chinese 
culture, will understand why Mencius insists on playing up the 
special duty to one's parents.  It does indeed parallel the Prussian 
insistence on the special duty to one's administrative superiors.

Buddhism

Buddhism is yet another ideology which is designed to adjust the
average person to life in an individualistic social hierarchy.  
Anecdotes about the origins of Buddhism are designed to distract 
attention from its real roots and purpose: it was said, for example, 
that Buddha, the son of a prince, was led to Buddhist doctrine when 
he went among the people and was moved by their suffering.  One 
should compare the use of "foundation legends" to disguise the real 
motives for the establishment of Medieval Christian monasteries.  
Consider the following example: "A prince was riding with his wife 
when her precious veil was caught in the wind and carried away, and 
the prince vowed he would found a monastery on the spot, out of 
gratitude to God, if God would guide him to the spot where the veil 
lay."
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The Buddhist doctrine on suffering (see below) is actually 
intended to disguise the social roots of suffering, and to prescribe 
a "cure" which is consistent with the maintenance of the 
individualistic social hierarchy, and which does not really solve the
problem.  The claim that life is full of suffering is of course not 
true of all lives, but suffering is characteristic of life in an 
individualistic social hierarchy, in which those with power 
ruthlessly use others as means to their ends.  To say that suffering 
is caused by craving is inaccurate.  Failure to satisfy a craving 
causes pain, but craving which is satisfied does not cause pain.  So 
pain could be significantly reduced by organizing society in such a 
way that people's innate desires, in particular, are satisfied to the
fullest possible degree; but that is collectivism, and Buddhism was 
instituted to serve powerful individualists who wish to be free not 
to satisfy people's natural cravings.

The idea that if craving ceases suffering will also cease is 
nonsense.  If you actually stop craving food you will suffer before 
you die.  If you stop craving life you will die; that will end 
suffering, but it is not a solution that even Buddhists actually 
accept.  Even if the so-called Noble Eightfold Path could actually 
end craving, it would not end suffering, except by inducing death.  
In reality, of course, Buddhists maintain normal human desires for 
food, love, etc.  If these are said not to count as cravings, then 
that does not rescue Buddhism, because, apart from death, nothing 
does actually end suffering except the satisfaction of our innate 
desires.  The absurdity of the Buddhist recipe is compounded by its 
claim that only a very select few ever achieve “nirvana”, at the end 
of the so-called Noble Eightfold Path.  So what is the solution for 
everyone else?  Revolution?  Of course not, just keep trying to reach
nirvana.

Buddhism found solutions to two recurrent problems.  What to do 
about pre-existing religions, and how to allow for modification of 
doctrines without discrediting the founder of the religion?  The 
first problem was solved by claiming that he old gods had 
capitulated, but would be tolerated to the extent that they did not 
oppose Buddhism.  This was a neat way of saying that the old 
doctrines and practices could be maintained insofar as they were 
consistent with Buddhism.  The other problem was solved by saying 
that Buddha had left texts hidden, and that these would be discovered
when the time was ripe.  The theologian Thomas Aquinas taught that it
is "natural" to transfer wealth to aristocrats but "unnatural" to pay
interest to capitalists.  By saying this, Aquinas was providing 
ideological support to the feudal powers, and this sits awkwardly 
with the later transfer of support to Jewish capitalists, which was 
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forced on the Catholic Church by Napoleon.

Islam

Islam has its ways of creating moral confusion, which is 
obviously important in paving the way for individualism.  According 
to Islam, the proper way to become virtuous, to achieve goodness and 
to achieve fulfillment is to develop one's individuality.  But 
virtue, as normally understood, is a matter of following moral rules,
and this has nothing to do with one's individuality.  Two very 
different individuals may both follow the same moral rules; if we 
approve of the rules, we will normally call these people virtuous.  
The cultivation of individuality (whatever that might be) has nothing
to do with it, and to insist that it does weakens our grip on the 
concept of virtue, paving the way for deviations from action in the 
general interest.  Moreover, Islam has another concept of virtue, 
following God's will, which itself has nothing to do with developing 
one's individuality, but which is open to objections of its own.  
First many people will not believe that God exists, second the feudal
psychology of subservience to an external power is presupposed, and 
third those who ultimately determine what God's will is said to be 
will be able to manipulate people into any conduct they wish, 
including conduct that is not virtuous by any normal standards, like 
honour killings and oppression of women.

Judaism

Before turning to the thought of the Jewish thinker Maimonides, we 
might notice that the idea of the Jewish people as God's chosen 
people tends to put the Jewish people in a privileged position in 
their own eyes, which is counter to one important feature of many 
moralities, namely that every human being, or even every living 
thing, is within the moral community.

Maimonides importantly sanctions inequality of wealth in his so-
called first level of perfection, and he reserves the highest "level 
of perfection", the fourth, for knowledge of God, thereby conferring 
prestige on the Jewish religion, a bastion of the Jewish 
individualistic social hierarchy.  Notice how Maimonides, like other 
"great" religious thinkers, likes to play with schemes containing 
numbered items, the specifications of which often involve category 
mistakes.  These little schemes are hammered into people's heads from
an early age, colouring their thinking very significantly.  Calling 
everyday life "a perfection of possessions" of course involves a 
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mind-bending category mistake, but the effect is predictable: 
sanctioning the accumulation of wealth as a main "everyday" 
objective, and sanctioning uneven distribution of the wealth.  The 
use of the word ‘perfection'  makes this seem unquestionable, 
particularly when it occurs in the context of religion.  The fact 
that Maimonides calls this the lowest perfection in no way interferes
with the aim.  On the contrary, the wealthy will not be deterred from
pursuing wealth, and if others are, so much the better for the 
wealthy, for the unambitious will easily become their servants.

The doctrine of charity plays the same role as the corresponding
Christian doctrine.  The brotherhood of man, instead of involving 
social equality, as among brothers, will reduce to giving charitable 
donations.  This is the old form of welfare.  "Social democracy", 
with its emphasis on welfare payments, is the secular equivalent.  
Charity and "social democracy" presuppose an individualistic society,
whereas morality points to a collectivistic society in which everyone
is socially equal, just as siblings are in a morally sound family.

Christianity

Many influential people have found it convenient to speak in the 
prestigious name of Christ, and so many different doctrines have been
called ‘Christianity .  Few if any of the characteristic features of 
Christianity are essential features, conceptually speaking.

So it is with the doctrine of original sin, for example, which 
is found in many Ancient religious documents, including the Old 
Testament, but which did not become a central element of Christianity
until Saint Augustine (354-430) made it so.  The concept of sin is an
essentially religious concept, whereas the concept of immorality is 
not.  The concept of sin presupposes a belief in God, and belief in 
an obligation to do God's supposed will.  The idea of a tendency to 
sin is thus parasitic on these beliefs.  The idea that Adam's 
decision to sin has somehow tainted us all seems absurd, but, on the 
other hand, genetically, human nature has presumably changed little, 
if at all, since Ancient times, so that it is reasonable to say that 
we share the same basic tendencies as our predecessors.  But what are
these tendencies?  The doctrine of original sin tends to encourage a 
gloomy fatalism, preparing us to expect the worst in our efforts to 
improve our lot.  This is in keeping with life in an individualistic 
social hierarchy, which Christianity usually presupposes.  Indeed, 
the myth of the fall, of the expulsion from paradise, could be taken 
as a mystification of the initial seizure of power by individualists.
And blaming the woman, Eve, could be taken as a pretext for cementing
the feudal hierarchy by giving men power over women.
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What recipe does Christianity offer for coping with its 
generally pessimistic view of human nature?  Normally it is a recipe 
which appeals to powerful individualists ─ not surprisingly, because 
the message has been tailored to their needs, for example, by the 
younger brothers of aristocrats, who took senior church positions in 
the Middle Ages.  Occasionally, Christianity has been interpreted as 
full-blooded collectivism ─ for example, by Thomas Münzer, who in the
Middle Ages briefly established a collectivistic society in Central 
Europe in the name of Christianity.  He declared that feudalism was 
incompatible with the idea of brotherly love, but Catholic and 
Protestant forces combined to crush the society.  Münzer was declared
an heretic.  Inhabitants of the Alps, which were easier to defend 
militarily, detached themselves from feudalism in the Middle Ages, 
and for them Christianity took on a new meaning.  Then there have 
been the "liberation theologians" of Latin America, and elsewhere, to
remind us that there can be left as well as right wing Catholics.  
But, overwhelmingly, Christian doctrine has taken forms which have 
been welcomed by slave-owners, aristocrats, and capitalists.

The Romans at first opposed Christianity, because they had 
already promised the Jews, whom they had just conquered, that they 
would respect their religion.  This is a typical conquerors' move ─ 
compare the British conquest of Quebec.  But the Jewish religion ("An
eye for an eye" and "We are God's chosen people") did not square with
the fact of defeat, and it caused so much resistance that the Romans 
had to deport many Jews, in order to cope with the situation; that is
how Jews came to be scattered over the territory of the Roman empire.

However, not all Jews dealt with the clash between their 
religion and defeat in the same way.  Some changed their religion to 
accommodate defeat: "Resist not evil", "Turn the other cheek" and 
"Render unto Caesar that which is Caesar's"; Christianity was born.  
Here we had the case of people rationalizing their own subordination 
to powerful individualists.  Before their empire ended, the Romans, 
under Emperor Constantine, recognized the potential of Christianity 
for integrating people into an individualistic social hierarchy.  
After the Roman empire collapsed, the kings and aristocrats who 
followed in Europe were quick to latch on to Christianity as the 
ideology to cement feudalism.

What, then, are some of the typical features of Christianity which 
make it so useful to powerful individualists?

(a) promising a blissful after-life in return for accepting the 
misery or imperfections of this life, thereby blunting political 
opposition to the individualistic social hierarchy;
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(b) threatening hell for those who violate a set of rules which 
consolidate the status quo;

(c) repressing some innate desires which, if acted on, would lead to
great social change (like Buddhism, to some extent Christianity has 
compensated for the failure of the individualistic society to satisfy
people by repressing desire);

(d) stating that poverty is a precondition for entry into heaven 
(this was useful to the aristocracy, and is still useful to 
capitalists in the Third World);

(e) promoting belief in ‘original sin , i.e. sowing pessimism as to 
the possibility of benevolent organization and behavior, and sowing 
tolerance of evil behavior;

(f) promoting token substitute activities that displace effective 
collectivistic action (e.g. relatively insignificant charity as a 
substitute for collectivistic organization and action to secure 
general well-being to the highest possible degree);

(g) encouraging passivity and submissiveness, thus facilitating 
control by the powerful individualists at the top of the social 
hierarchy (this had the devastating effect of ensuring that 
housewives would stay with their abusive husbands);

(h) encouraging humility and not being “judgemental” , thus blocking
self-confident and clear analysis, and action, in the bulk of the 
population;

(i) encouraging peace even where this leads to its opposite, and 
encouraging love even of those who do evil (thus, for example, in the
name of peace, the rest of the population is dissuaded from using 
violence to overthrow the powerful individualists who control them, 
but this does not in practice prevent the powerful individualists 
from using violence to preserve their power, and nor does it prevent 
the powerful individualists from using the rest of the population to 
kill other people in war or in quelling social unrest);

(j) encouraging action out of fear, or love, of just one powerful 
individual (God) ─ since the power structure determines what people 
will be told God's will is, this allows people's behaviour to be 
directed in the interests of the powerful in all crucial matters, 
however grossly people's general obligations to society are violated 
(e.g. in the early Middle Ages people were told that God wanted the 
feudal system, that kings ruled by divine right, that, as Saint 
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Thomas Aquinas says in Summa Theologica Qu. 77 Art. 4, peasants' 
handing over their wealth to aristocrats is "natural", whereas paying
interest to capitalists is not ─ but these teachings gradually 
changed as capitalists increased their power, so that by the 
nineteenth century the Catholic Church supported capitalism, as did 
the Protestant churches, which are often state controlled);

(k) creation of dependence on authority; non-rational acquisition of
belief, and guidance by authority-figures, leaves a person hugely 
vulnerable to manipulation;

(l) providing for the pseudo-satisfaction of needs often not met 
within the individualistic social hierarchy - e.g. if there is 
no love in a person's life, because too many of the 
preconditions of love have been destroyed, then God is there to 
love and be loved, if justice does not prevail on earth, then 
God will fix it in heaven and hell, if there is social 
inequality, well we are all equal in the eyes of God, and if 
scientists are working on weapons rather than the solution to 
the problem of death, your soul can survive any way;

(m) giving a higher status to men than to women (this was important 
in cementing the feudal power structure ─ those who were given 
"privileges" were supposed to feel indebted to the system).

The above is not a complete list, but it gives a rough indication of 
the function of Christian doctrines in consolidating control by 
powerful individualists.

Christianity reveals the truth about human nature not in what it
asserts on the subject, but in what it does, in order to cope with 
human nature, on behalf of the powerful individualists whom it 
serves.  In its own way Christianity testifies to people's desire for
maximal pleasure and for avoidance of pain, for love, for social 
equality, for immortality, for knowledge, and so on.  When 
Christianity began to lose its grip on people in the major capitalist
countries, early in the nineteenth century, it is scarcely surprising
that utilitarian and classical socialist movements sprang up, and 
were contained only with great effort by the capitalist states. John 
Stewart Mill sabotaged the utilitarian movement in Victorian Britain,
by writing his very influential books On Liberty, and Utilitarianism,
on behalf of the capitalists.

Religions typically undermine morality by directing attention 
away from morality in the sound form that it readily takes if there 
is no interference.  Instead of a substantive top level rule, such as
the utilitarian principle or the classical socialist principle, we 
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have either nothing, or a rule like the “Golden Rule” -treat others 
the way you want to be treated- which fails to establish a specific 
conception of well-being.  Instead of the countless lower level rules
we have a handful (e.g. the Ten Commandments), and the relationship 
of the lower level rules to the top level rule, and their being 
subject to exception, is obscured.  Attaching heavenly rewards and 
hellish punishments to acts distorts calculations of what is in the 
general interest, creates moral rigidity and blocks reform; consider 
e.g. the rules against eating pork and divorce.

Prayer becomes a substitute for effective action to improve 
social conditions, as does the doctrine that poverty is rewarded in 
various ways. If citizens in a society oppose war, they will simply 
pray for it to end, or to not happen, rather than taking political 
action against it. The belief in an immortal soul helps to divert 
people from a rational approach to solving the problem of biological 
death through intensified biological research.

All of this, and more, needs to be taken into account when 
considering the issue of whether religious belief is beneficial to 
the individual and/or society.  It is not enough to consider people's
preferences, because preferences can rest on mistaken or incomplete 
views.  At the same time it should be remembered that there is more 
to religion than doctrine.  Any valuable elements, such as the 
graveyard practices of the Alpine region, need to be differentiated 
from elements that have a negative impact.  The valuable should be 
preserved and enhanced, and the negative rejected.
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Chapter 4 - The Jewish “Conspiracy”

In evaluating the Jewish element of the geopolitical situation, 
one should always keep in mind that it is important not to blame “the
Jews” in general, for the actions of the identifiable few. This 
chapter should not be read as “anti-Semitic”, in fact, if read 
correctly, it will show that “the Jews” in general are not to blame 
for the actions of the identifiable culprits. One should note that it
is to actually to the benefit of the major elites in the power-
structure, that people who oppose them would blame “the Jews,” or any
other scapegoat for the problem, as it prevents a precise and 
effective blow from being dealt. However, one must not disregard the 
importance of Jewish identity, and fanatical Zionism being used as a 
controlling ideology, in the bigger picture. The Jewish question is a
solvable equation. It is important to discuss the Jewish element of 
the situation in great detail, because there are specific techniques,
like intrepidly subversive scholasticism, which come specifically 
from Jewish culture, that are especially devastating. One should also
note the sexual degeneracy of perverted Jewish rabbis, who have 
performed male circumcision throughout the ages, normalizing it to 
the extent that even non-Jews do it, as a “medical” procedure. There 
are many cases of molestation of children that are still occurring to
this day, and in some cases this happens very openly, as a religious 
practice. In the words of John Ward, “If you lose faith in the 
evidence of your eyes, then the perverted priests will gain control 
over your brain. Give them power, and they will falsify Wikipedia 
entries, economic statistics, climate data and photographs.”

"According to the Jews' religious and national traditions, all of 
these peoples were created merely to serve them. The principle of 
equality was also applied to a race that does not wish to be equal 
with us, that considers itself a people privileged by God and 
[regards] the rest of mankind as lower beings, impure animals. The 
principle of fraternity was also applied to a race that does not even
acknowledge non-Jews as neighbors and fellow human beings and 
according to whose Talmud non-Jews are enemies destined for 
eradication." (1882 Dresden Anti-Jewish Manifesto Explains NWO)

Jews have always been a very influential people, especially in 
the area of finance capitalism. As a people, they were operating as 
capitalists during the times when the “powerful” were aristocrats. 
Certain specific elements of their religious doctrines, as well as 
cultural traits and characteristics, are significant to how they 
behave collectively. For example, Judaism is the only major religion 
where the paradise afterlife concept involves having 40 thousand 
slaves per Jew, who are said to be “the chosen people,” and believe, 

Page 44 of 77



under the Zionist influence in particular, that they are their own 
race as well, which is superior to the “gentiles” (non-Jews). Jewish 
families have a strong cultural tendency to marry other Jews, and 
pass on their inheritance strategically, often to the most capable 
member of the next generation, rather than the eldest, or to divide 
the family estate equally among the progeny. 

The Jewish element of humanity's struggle should be traced all 
the way back to ancient history, because the Jewish ethnic-religious 
community is rooted in an ancient past, and one should note that they
would never come into existence in the context of today. The ancient 
Egyptians, who had a very hierarchical society, which was controlled 
by its own cognitive elites, enslaved the Jews. This is arguably what
started it all, and eventually the Ancient Egyptian civilization was 
eventually successfully undermined from within via the Jewish advent 
of monotheism, which caused their society, which had been organized 
on the basis of a polytheistic doctrine, to erode away. There is a 
theory that the Jewish elites of the past not only organized 
religious doctrine to control their own people, but also deliberately
framed Christianity and Islam so as to take other groups out of the 
capitalist contest.

But no man said anything about him [Jesus] openly for fear of the 
Jews. (John 7:13)

One might say that as a collective, the Jewish people, who have 
always been manipulated from the top down by their cognitive elites, 
operated in three distinct ways throughout world history, in order to
advance their power:

1: Exclusion of the Gentiles. This strategy, of using Jewish wealth 
and finance to harshly oppress the gentiles, which was used in the 
ancient times, generally didn't pan out well, but the Jews stuck with
it anyway, and were kicked out of hundreds of states and regions as a
result of this cultural attitude, over the course of recorded 
history.

2: Hiding behind the monarchy. This strategy was used in the 
feudal age, and is characterized by the infiltration of the monarch 
families of Europe. Jews would use their wealth to marry into these 
families, as well as bribe them to do certain things, and ultimately 
get monarch families dependent on their money, but at this time 
paying taxes to the capitalists was seen generally as unnatural by 
the aristocrats.

3: Hiding behind the politicians. Like hiding behind the monarchy, 
this strategy is characterized by infiltration of the most powerful 
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people, but in this instance, the control is even more extended, 
because there are a lot more politicians than monarchs. Donald Trump 
is an example of a politician who repeatedly overcame the threat of 
bankruptcy by borrowing money from the Jews. 

To understand the psychology of the Jewish collective, at the 
level of the individual, one might observe that while the individual 
who feels superior to everyone is described as a megalomaniac by 
psychiatric theory; for some reason Maurice Samuel is simply 
considered a communitarian” Jew when, in his book, You Gentiles, he 
expresses his belief: “that we Jews stand apart from you gentiles, 
that a primal duality breaks the humanity I know into two distinct 
parts; that this duality is a fundamental, and that all differences 
among you gentiles are trivialities compared with that which divided 
all of you from us.” In the Jewish psychology, there is no 
contradiction perceived between Jewish tribalism, and universalism.

The Roman empire was responsible for scattering the Jews around 
the regions of Europe and Eurasia, but one can note that whenever 
they were forced out of a region or state, they found an always found
a way to buy their way into a new one. The Roman episode is of 
particular significance in tracing the growth of Jewish power, 
because it ultimately helped them by putting them on the world stage,
rather than just one country. Skipping ahead, one must note the 
importance of Napoleon, who, acting under the influence of Jewish 
money from the Rothschild family, occupied most of Europe, and used 
his power to mold institutions to be more amenable to capitalism, 
without altering the political structure significantly. In Western 
Austria, for example, there existed a genuine democracy among the 
peasants of neighboring communities. The physical structure that was 
built on the hill that divided these communities, where people from 
them would go to discuss what to do about things, was destroyed by 
Napoleon. After he was defeated, the structure was never rebuilt, and
the democratic practice that had existed before remained illegal. 
This is a typical case of how it happens; it is important to the 
capitalist to eradicate genuine democracy, the democratic 
institutions that existed, and ultimately genuine social equality 
itself.

"Moreover, cheating, stealing from them, bleeding them dry, bringing 
ruin upon them, perjuring against them, dishonoring, and even killing
them constitutes an activity pleasing to their God. Small wonder, 
therefore, if modern liberalism, identifying more and more with the 
ascendant Jews, has taken the shape of pseudo-liberalism. In the 
Jews' hands, it has turned into a convenient tool for realizing their
plans for world domination and putting irons on the European 
peoples." (1882 Dresden Anti-Jewish Manifesto Explains NWO)
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The Rothschild family has been covertly dominating the world 
stage for several centuries. With some reluctance, I will cite 
Wikipedia summaries of several of the major players, including the 
Rothschild family, to provide certain basic facts and illustrate the 
extent of their wealth and influence. Wikipedia is significantly 
controlled by the powers that be, so the articles are cleverly 
devised in order to not be incriminating, but that conveniently 
involves the necessity of having a very basic degree of accuracy, and
of course, to not have articles on such people at all would only 
raise unwanted suspicion.

According to Wikipedia:

“The Rothschild family is a wealthy family descending from Mayer 
Amschel Rothschild (1744–1812), a court factor to the 
German Landgraves of Hesse-Kassel in the Free City of Frankfurt, Holy
Roman Empire, who established his banking business in the 1760s.
[2]Unlike most previous court factors, Rothschild managed to bequeath
his wealth and established an international banking family through 
his five sons,[3]”

Wikipedia suspiciously goes on to say that:

“During the 19th century, the Rothschild family possessed the largest
private fortune in the world, as well as the largest private fortune 
in modern world history.[4]  [5]  [6]   The family's wealth was divided among 
various descendants,[7] and today their interests cover a diverse 
range of fields, including financial services, real estate, mining, 
energy, mixed farming, wine-making and nonprofits.[8]  [9]  
The Rothschild family has frequently been the subject of conspiracy 
theories, many of which have antisemitic origins.[10]”

As the above citation implies, the Rothschild family has many 
branches in different countries. The Rothschild family influence 
proliferated through Europe, and they used their money for large-
scale operations such as the Napoleonic conquest. People try to 
identify their many front-men throughout history to this day, but 
that can be tricky. They had the power and resources necessary to 
cover their tracks, within the European land. British imperialism 
occurred as a result of the influence of the Rothschild family.
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The first Jewish British prime minister, whose name was 
Disraeli, would routinely address the public by saying things like 
'The world doesn't operate the way ordinary people think it does', 
and he also wrote books with fictional characters representing people
real people like Rothschild. In more recent times, the Zionists have 
accumulated such power that they have become even more unabashed 
about it. For example, Israeli media and politicians say things like 
“don't worry, the new policy will go through soon, we control the US 
Senate” to their citizens very frequently. George Soros is a 
subordinate of Rothschild, and is blatantly responsible for large-
scale elaborate political games, using an agency called “Open Society
Foundations”, which he orchestrates on behalf of Rothschild, and 
possibly others, who ensure that he remains very affluent, despite 
pouring billions of dollars of his money into political propaganda 
like “slut walk” women's marches, feminist organizations, and Black 
Lives Matter, which is his geopolitical role.

According to Wikipedia:

“George Soros, born  August 12, 1930)[1]  [2]   is a Hungarian-
American  [a]   investor,[7] business magnate, philanthropist, 
political activist and author.[8] Soros is one of the world's most 
successful investors.[9]  [10]  [11]   As of February 2018, Soros had a net
worth of $8 billion,[12] after donating $18 billion to his 
philanthropic agency, Open Society Foundations […] He is a well-known
supporter of American progressive and American liberal political 
causes and dispenses his donations through his foundation, the Open 
Society Foundations.[18] Between 1979 and 2011, Soros donated more 
than $11 billion to various philanthropic causes;[19]  [20]   by 2017, 
his donations "on civil initiatives to reduce poverty and increase 
transparency, and on scholarships and universities around the world" 
totaled $12 billion.[21]”

Sheldon Adleson is another player who has been involved in the 
game for a long time but has made a lot of very significant moves in 
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recent times. He routinely makes huge donations to the Republican 
party in the US including a 30 million dollar donation to Trump 
during his campaign back in 2016, and funded Stephen Harper in Canada
to a lesser degree. Geo-politically, Trump is no more than a puppet 
of Adelson, and to argue that their affiliation is an attempt at 
genuine reconciliation between the Jews and the gentiles, would be 
comparable to saying that the CEO of a major corporation like 
McDonald's is genuinely partnered with the employees at the lowest 
level of his business.

According to Wikipedia:

“Sheldon Gary Adelson, born August 4, 1933) is an American business 
magnate, investor, and philanthropist. He is the founder, chairman 
and chief executive officer of Las Vegas Sands Corporation, which owns
the Marina Bay Sands in Singapore, and is the parent company of 
Venetian Macao Limited, which operates The Venetian Resort Hotel 
Casino and the Sands Expo and Convention Center. He also owns the 
Israeli daily newspaper Israel Hayom and the American daily 
newspaper Las Vegas Review-Journal.[2] Adelson, a lifelong 
donor and philanthropist to a variety of causes, also founded 
the Adelson Foundation in 2007, at the initiative of his wife, 
Miriam. He is a member of the Republican     Party  , and made the largest 
single donation ever to an incoming president's inauguration when he 
gave the Trump inaugural committee five million dollars.[3]
As of February 2018, Adelson was listed by Forbes as having a fortune
of US$40.1 billion,[1] making him the 19th-richest person in the 
world. He is a major contributor to Republican Party candidates.[4]
[5] He has been the largest donor, of any party, in both the 2012 and 
2016 presidential campaigns. He had sat out the Republican primary 
season for the 2016 presidential election and on September 23, he 
announced a $25 million dollar donation to Donald Trump's 2016 
presidential campaign, making him the largest donor to the Trump 
campaign and the largest donor in the presidential 
election[6] (although this was less than the $100 
million donation some had initially predicted).[7]"

One might wonder, is Adleson an independent operator like 
Rothschild, or is he a subordinate operative like Soros? Adleson is 
probably independent, as that would explain the obvious split in the 
power structure, as is indicated by the mainstream media's incessant 
degradation of Trump. Adleson swims well in the ocean created by 
Rothschild but he clearly wants to have a bigger piece of the Zionist
pie. But regardless of whether Adleson is subordinate to higher 
people, or even in conflict with older elite Jewish families, we know
that he is just as sinister, as he clearly has the same goals and 
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agenda. Something that these major players all have in common, is 
their occupation as finance capitalists. Finance capitalism has 
become economically and politically dominant to such an extent that 
industrial capitalism is rendered completely subordinate to it, and 
politically irrelevant. Not so long ago, industrial capitalists were 
an independent force with a comparable balance of power, and the fact
that Henry Ford, the US American car-maker, was able to write a 
roughly 400 page book entitled: The International Jew: The World's 
Foremost Problem, as well as mass distribute copies of the leaked 
Jewish world-domination blueprint, The Protocols of The Elders of 
Zion, is evident of that. One can hardly imagine how Henry Ford would
react to the world, as it is organized today. Another source of 
reading material one might use to achieve an understanding of the 
Jewish influence would be The Controversy of Zion, by Douglas Reed. 
As one would expect, these reading materials are not popular, and are
of course deemed "racist" ,"bigoted" and “anti-Semitic” as a result 
of the extensive propaganda that is deployed, however, they are 
regarded as classics within certain circles of people, with a 
heightened sense of awareness of the way the world is run. There are 
many players in the Zionist game, like the Zionist Bloomberg, who 
finances a variety of Israeli-US lobby groups, and makes sure that 
news services are provided which accommodate the Zionist interest, 
which in his case, involves providing often genuinely useful 
information for investors. Bloomberg was also the mayor of New York, 
where Wall-street is located, which is significant. Each of these 
Zionist characters have their own specialized roles, and some do more
than others. The power-structure is understandable explainable in 
terms of “division of labor”, for instance, George Soros is a 
political mastermind. 

Many who try to understand the nature of the hegemonic Jewish power 
structure fail to acknowledge the multipolarity of the situation. It 
is important to acknowledge that the power structure is divided, and 
consists of magnates who compete with each-other. There are many 
subordinates, but few independent operators, in the Jewish power-
structure. Soros orchestrates large-scale political games on behalf 
of others, who are at odds with Adleson. This is perhaps because 
Adleson is very ambitious, and is pushing towards a large scale 
military conquest to impose Jewish rule over other independent powers
like Russia and China. Perhaps the old vanguard of Rothschild and 
company (including Soros) were intent on continuing with gradual 
subversion rather than adopting such an aggressive strategy, which is
why we see the tension. What is most important to recognize is that 
all of these financial elites, share the same fundamental goal: 
complete global domination via completion of the Zionist project. The
divide of the power-structure comprises two factions: The European-
based Rothschild faction, whose activity is often referred to 
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colloquially as “cultural Marxism”, and the U.S.-based Adleson 
faction, whose activity is referred to as neoconservatism and crypto-
Zionism. One should note the possibility of a higher level Jew 
managing these “competing”  strands of the power-structure, as it 
seems clear that there is just one conspiracy. In all likelihood they
are two sides of the same coin, as they have a lot in common. 

Smaller scale players in this game are be characters like the 
Sobey family, who fund the School of Business at Saint Mary's 
University. Sobey is not going to rock the boat; he simply takes 
orders from the much more powerful Zionist magnate, Rockefeller. In 
return, he receives a modest fortune from selling groceries, and most
people, especially in Canada, just play along. Whether Rockefeller is
subordinate to Rothschild is another difficult question. The 
Rockefeller Foundation is on the vanguard of the elite's efforts to 
breed a slave race. For almost a century, it has funded research and 
lobbying designed to control population (the birth control pill, 
abortion) separate sex from procreation (e.g. the "Sexual 
Revolution,") and destroy the nuclear family model.

According to Wikipedia,

“The Rockefeller family  is an American industrial, political, 
and banking family that owns one of the world's largest fortunes. The
fortune was initially made in the US petroleum industry during the 
late 19th and early 20th centuries by John D. Rockefeller and his 
brother William Rockefeller, primarily through Standard Oil.[1] The 
family is also known for its long association with, and control 
of, Chase Manhattan Bank.[2] The Rockefellers are considered to be[by
whom?] one of the most powerful families, if not the most powerful 
family,[3] in the history of the United States.”

And, in a different article:

“David Rockefeller (June 12, 1915 – March 20, 2017) was an American 
banker who was chairman and chief executive of Chase Manhattan 
Corporation. He was the oldest living member of the Rockefeller 
family and family patriarch from August 2004[2] until his death in 
March 2017. Rockefeller was a son of John D. Rockefeller Jr. and Abby
Aldrich     Rockefeller  , and a grandson of John D. Rockefeller and Laura 
Spelman Rockefeller. He was noted for his wide-ranging political 
connections and foreign travel, in which he met with many foreign 
leaders. His fortune was estimated at $3.3 billion at the time of his
death in March 2017”
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This article discreetly cites that David Rockefeller was a winner of 
the: “World Brotherhood Award, Jewish Theological Seminary of 
America (1953);[71]”

Rockefeller has made several big moves, like “donating” the 
territory upon which the United Nations infrastructure was 
constructed, possibly indicating independence. But we do know at 
least that they are content to operate within the long-established 
Rothschild environment, without causing as much of a stir as Adleson,
who might be thought of as the head operator in the next generation 
of covert Jewish control. One should note the commonalities between 
these the various members of the Jewish mob. They are all globalists,
billionaires, political lobbyists, pro-Zionism, pro-Israel, and not 
well known to the general public despite their massive influence. And
although many of these people are said to be affiliated with 
“humanitarian” movements and agencies, these shouldn't be construed 
with genuine humanitarian operations like famous rapper Akon's 
project: “Lighting Africa” which now provides electricity in 
14 African countries and employs over 5000 mainly young African 
people who continue to install and maintain solar equipment since 
this project's inception in 2014.

---------------------------------------------------------------------

In the words of By Henry Makow Ph.D:

“Feminism is an excellent example of how the Rockefeller mega 
cartel uses the awesome power of the mass media  (i.e. propaganda.) 
to control society. [...]

In 40 short years, many women have lost touch with their natural 
loving instincts. Consequently, the family is in disarray, sexual 
depravity is rampant and birth rates have plummeted. 
I will expand on the Rockefeller's role, but first we need to 
remember that for a woman, love is an instinctive act of self-
sacrifice. 

She gives herself to her husband and children and is fulfilled by 
seeing them thrive and  receiving their love, respect and gratitude. 

A woman makes this supreme sacrifice to only one man who will cherish
her and provide for his family. Men instinctively want to fulfill 
this responsibility. This is the essence of the heterosexual contract
(i.e. marriage): female power in exchange for male power expressed as
love. Sex is the symbol of this exclusive bond. Marriage and 
family may not be for everyone but it is the natural path for most. 
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Feminism has trained women to reject this model as "an old fashioned,
oppressive stereotype" even though it reflects their natural 
instincts. […]

People do not realize that feminism is mass indoctrination because 
they cannot identify the perpetrator, the means or the motive. 

Recently Aaron Russo, the producer of Bette Midler's movies and 
"America: From Freedom to Fascism" identified all three confirming 
what I have been saying. 

While trying to recruit Russo for the CFR, Nicholas Rockefeller told 
him that his family foundation created women's liberation using mass 
media control as part of a long-term plan to enslave humanity. He 
admitted they want to "chip us." Google "Rockefeller Foundation" and 
"Women's Studies" and you'll get a half million citations.

The hidden goal of feminism is to destroy the family, which 
interferes with state brainwashing of the young. Side benefits 
include depopulation and widening the tax base. Displacing men in the
role of  providers also destabilizes the family. 
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A drastic paradigm shift is required to make sense of the world. The 
Rockefellers are part of the private world central banking cartel 
that also controls media, defence, pharmaceutical and other cartels. 
To protect their monopoly of credit and wealth, they are instituting 
a world police state ("world government") using the bogus 9-11 attack
and endless war as a pretext. Rockefeller told Russo about this plan 
a year before 9-11.”

---------------------------------------------------------------------

Jacob Schiff is another Jewish finance capitalist and 
warmongerer who played a very significant role in history. Schiff was
one of the principal backers of the Bolshevik revolution and 
personally financed Trotsky's trip from New York to Russia. 
Incidentally, Karenna Gore, the eldest daughter of former Vice 
President of the United States Al Gore and Tipper Gore, married 
Andrew Newman Schiff, great-great grandson of Jacob Schiff in 1997.

According to wikipedia: 

“Jacob Henry Schiff (born Jakob Heinrich Schiff; January 10, 1847 – 
September 25, 1920) was a Jewish-American banker, businessman, and 
philanthropist. Among many other things, he helped finance the 
expansion of American railroads and the Japanese military efforts 
against Tsarist Russia in the Russo-Japanese War.

Born in Frankfurt, Germany, Schiff migrated to the United States 
after the American Civil War and joined the firm Kuhn, Loeb & Co.  [1]   From
his base on Wall Street, he was the foremost Jewish leader from 1880 
to 1920 in what later became known as the "Schiff era", grappling 
with all major Jewish issues and problems of the day, including the 
plight of Russian Jews under the Tsar, American and international 
anti-semitism, care of needy Jewish immigrants, and the rise of 
Zionism.[2]  [3]   He also became a director of many important 
corporations, including the National City Bank of New York, Equitable
Life Assurance Society, Wells Fargo & Company, and the Union Pacific 
Railroad. In many of his interests he was associated with E. H. 
Harriman.”

The famous revolutionary Trotsky, who was the head of the red 
army before he was assassinated by Stalin after fleeing to Mexico, 
was an agent of wall-street; a hired gun who operated in 
correspondence with Jacob Schiff. It was probably the known fact that
he was sailing from New York via Halifax, which incriminated him to 
Stalin, as being an agent of the Zionist capitalists. Interestingly, 
Trotsky was arrested by Canadian and British naval personnel, when 
the ship, on which he was traveling, the S.S. Kristianiafjord, made 
port at Halifax. The money in his possession is now a matter of 
official record. He carried $10,000 for travel expenses, a generously
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ample fund considering the value of the dollar at that time. In New 
York, on the night before his departure, Trotsky had given a 
revealing speech, in which he said: "I am going back to Russia to 
overthrow the provisional government and stop the war with Germany.” 
(A full report on this meeting had been submitted to the U.S. 
Military Intelligence. See Senate Document No. 62, 66th Congress, 
Report and Hearings of the Subcommittee on the Judiciary, United 
States Senate, 1919, Vol. II, p. 2680.) Trotsky's job was to 
institutionalize the interests of Jewish financial capitalists in 
Russia. Stalin came to power by representing the Russian interests, 
as opposed to the Zionist interests, and it is thought that Stalin 
was poisoned by his doctors, when it was realized that he would make 
moves against the Zionists. This story really illustrates both the 
extent of the reach, and the surgical precision of Jewish power back 
in that time in history, and it has only grown since then. With this 
in mind, one can appreciate the great strength of those mysterious 
forces which originated both in England and the United States, that 
intervened on Trotsky's behalf. Immediately following Trotsky's 
arrest, telegrams began to come into Halifax from very divergent 
sources, such as an obscure attorney in New York City, from the 
Canadian Deputy Postmaster-General and even from a high-ranking 
British military officer, all inquiring into Trotsky's situation, and
urging his immediate release.

"A new war in defense of democracy and of alleged law is being 
prepared in all haste. An alliance of all the Jewish groups is 
already complete; it bears the official title of the alliance of the 
three great democracies, the English, the American, and the French. .
. . Israel requires world war and soon! . . . Israel is positively of
the opinion that time is getting short. To the mind, their world war 
is a necessity in order that, in the name of indivisible peace, all 
that portion of mankind who wish to cast off the Jewish yoke, may be 
laid low." 
(Revue Internationale des sociétés secrétes, April 1937)

The incredible influence of these different powerful families 
and individuals isn't at all surprising given the Jewish legacy. 
There is a theory that Zionist Jewish bankers funded both sides of 
WWI and WWII. There is also a theory that Zionist cognitive elites 
somehow “created” Hitler, as part of their plan, by strategically 
arranging the circumstances to create the perfect villain. Although 
one is of course justified in criticizing Zionism, and in describing 
it's elite perpetrators as evil sociopaths, many, if not most Jews 
were very patriotic, hard-working, and wanted to assimilate. An 
estimated 100,000 Jews served in the German army in WW1, and 18000 
won the Iron Cross. 12000 died in action. In the 1930's, 60% of all 
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German Jewish marriages were interracial. For this reason, some 
speculate that the Zionist cognitive elites decided to “create” 
Hitler, to force the non-Zionist Jews to unite and go to Israel. One 
should note that historians generally neglect to mention the 
following angle: the rise of the Nazis led to the genocide of about 
six million German anti-Semites (Nazis) in WWII, and some 50 million 
other non-Jews. Given the sheer influence and degree of scope of 
Jewish power, one might question whether the Nazis could have even 
been able to achieve power to begin with, without the influence of 
crypto-zionist sponsorship; let alone if the endemic Jewish power 
actually opposed it. Like the rest of Europe, Germany had conceded 
Jewish hegemony a long time prior to the first Great War. One can 
imagine the crypto-Zionist Jewish cognitive elites looking at the 
world like a game of chess and realizing that one must sacrifice a 
player (the non-Zionist Jews) to win the game. Nazism was a tool of 
major capitalists that had diverse functions: to attack the USSR 
following Stalin’s defeat of Wall Street’s agent Trotsky, to propel 
leading European academics to the U.S. (weakening Europe and 
strengthening the U.S.), to propel Europe’s Jews to Palestine, and to
safeguard capitalist power when the Depression and warfare made it 
difficult to get people to vote for and be obedient to politicians 
who were agents of major capitalists. One should note as well the 
change to fascism in many other countries at the time.  

"Our own, to all appearance, off position which in at least one of 
its organs [Nazis] will present what looks like the very antipodes to
us. Our real opponents at heart will accept this simulated opposition
as their own and will show us their cards." 
(Protocols of Zion, 12.11)
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Nowadays, the Jewish elites are actively pushing through their 
crypto-Zionist lobby in Congress to start WWIII with Russia. There is
already all kinds of warfare activity going on around the world that 
is kept outside of the mainstream media, like what has been going on 
in Somalia. To maximize the profits from making weapons and 
munitions, they too must be used and consumed, but it is also 
appealing, from the point of view of the Jewish power structure, to 
seize land and resources, and to generate more refugees from the 
third world to flood the Western world with, as an added bonus. The 
Israeli journalist Gideon Levy wrote in Haaretz in 2010 that: “Only 
psychiatrists can explain Israel’s behavior” toward Palestinians, 
suggesting “paranoia, schizophrenia, and megalomania.” Of course, one
may apply a psychiatric theory to the conduct of a state, however, it
is more enlightening to apply such a theory to the minds of the 
powerful people.

There are of course many Israeli citizens who are very lucid 
about the horrors of their own nation state's foreign policy and 
speak out against it. According to Idith Zertal, a professor at the 
Hebrew University in Jerusalem, Israel has been transformed “into an 
ahistorical and apolitical twilight zone, where Auschwitz is not a 
past event but a threatening present and a constant option. By means 
of Auschwitz—which has become over the years Israel’s main reference 
in its relations with a world defined repeatedly as anti-Semitic and 
forever hostile—Israel rendered itself immune to criticism, and 
impervious to a rational dialogue with the world around her.”

Yehoshafat Harkabi, deputy director of military intelligence, wrote 
in 2009:“Dazzled by its self-righteousness, Israel cannot see the 
case of the other side. Self-righteousness encourages nations no less
than individuals to absolve themselves of every failing and shake off
the guilt of every mishap. When everyone is guilty except them, the 
very possibility of self-criticism and self-improvement vanishes…”

The Jewish “conspiracy” is one that is pervasive throughout all 
of human history. Those dedicated to an honest pursuit of knowledge 
of history will notice a prevailing conflict between two groups. In 
the words of Josué Jehouda, an ethnocentric historian: “He who plumbs
the depths of universal history, to gain an overall vision, finds 
that from ancient times until today two opposing currents are 
fighting over history, penetrating and shaping it constantly: the 
messianic current and the anti-Semitic current.” One might draw a 
connection here to the primordial conflict of interest between those 
who are obsessed with truth, and those who are obsessed with money 
and power. The history clearly shows that Jews have always recognized
the Anglo-sphere, as well as Europe in general, as their natural 
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enemy, and one can note that Britain, in particular, was targeted 
very early.

In the present day, one should note the deterioration of 
intellectual capacity among Jewish elites today. The earlier 
capitalists were much more sophisticated; they understood the 
importance of genuine education. They would at least attend genuine 
academic events to learn things that would help them succeed in their
industry. Nowadays, they just get MBAs which are no more than a 
racket in and of themselves, and of absolutely no academic merit 
whatsoever. An effect of this, that one might observe, is that 
nowadays the technology being produced and consumed can be used to 
effectively undermine the power-structure, like social media, if used
correctly, and the internet in general. However, the Jewish elites 
still have a lot of power, so they are able to implement cultural 
technologies like mass social degradation to prevent this from 
happening on a large scale, as well as exercising control on the 
technological platforms themselves. We can see how this works on 
Youtube, through simple and obvious tactics like banning and 
demonetizing certain videos, but more complex and fluid multi-media 
platforms like Facebook require more sophisticated filtering, so they
run into technical difficulties, and adopt a strategy of inducing 
chaos, which is harmless to the power structure, in the online spaces
over which their control is technologically limited. The digital age 
allowed for a huge consolidation of Jewish power, as did the advent 
of the print press, but in general, their use of the media and money 
to enhance their power has been a gradual process.

Here is a recent example of how the Zionist influence is exerted
on the rest of the world through the actions of these Jewish 
magnates: the Zionist lobby to the US, with backing from Adleson, 
pressured Trump to fire McMaster, the US National Security Adviser, 
because he is not pro-Israel enough, complaining that he doesn't put 
Israeli interests ahead of National interests. What is even more 
damning about this, is that Trump replaced McMaster with the pro-
Israel warmongerer John Bolton, who was the architect of the Iraq 
war. Bolton received the “Guardian of Zion” award from the Ingeborg 
Rennert Center for Jerusalem Studies. Bolton's credentials include 
lying about Iraq having “weapons of mass destruction” and he also 
lied about the Iraq government being connected to Al Quaeda. These 
lies cost the US tax payers trillions of dollars, and they also 
caused the deaths of thousands of US soldiers, not to mention the 
lives of over one million Iraqis. Despite all of this, Bolton has 
said that he has no regrets concerning the Iraq War. Bolton is now 
pushing to preemptively bomb Iran, using the same kinds of deception 
that he did with Iraq. In a recent interview on Fox News, he said: 
“Iran is the central banker of international terrorism. I hope its 
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not going to take another 9-11 to wake us up.” Adleson has addressed 
the Israeli public to express that Trump, if elected, would be the 
“best president for Israel ever”, but really, control over the US 
president is just a very valuable asset in working towards the 
genocidal Zionist project, which lucid Israeli Jews do not support. 
Bolton's appointment to the position of US National Security Adviser 
clearly means another war for Israel is on it's way. It is a truly 
interesting time; in the age of rapid information sharing, many 
people around the world are generally more aware of what is going on,
but these powerful Jewish magnates are still getting everything they 
want. 
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Chapter 5 - The Political System and the Effects of 
Capitalist Organization

In order to understand the nature of the “political system”, one
must begin by realizing that it is fundamentally a carefully 
coordinated set of principles, laws, ideas, and procedures, which is 
implemented by a capitalist power-structure. The biggest illusion 
ordinary people have, is that the capitalists in society are just 
“fellow citizens”; whereas in fact, major capitalists have created 
the system, and thoroughly control it. The idea that capitalists are 
just “fellow citizens” encompasses a variety of false implications, 
like the idea that an ordinary person's vote counts for just as much 
as theirs does, and etc. The “political system”, as generally 
conceived, is itself just a facade, like the media, completely 
controlled by the powers that be. As previously stated, one function 
of the “political system”, which they impose, is to divide the 
populations over which they have dominion, into different groups. A 
divided society is a weak society, and division is needed to make it 
seem like meaningful choices are made via the election process. 
Another thing the “political system” accomplishes, from the point of 
view of the power-structure, is that the election process implicates 
people, who are not themselves the powerful magnates truly pulling 
the strings, as being responsible for the policies implemented and 
geopolitical circumstances which result from them. Getting people to 
vote is very important, from the point of view of the major 
capitalists, because it prevents an “us vs them” attitude from 
developing. In order to keep people from becoming disillusioned by 
the political system, and to prevent the realization that regardless 
of who they vote for, policy will always be  structured so as to 
benefit the elites and further their interests at the expense of the 
wider population, issues have to be raised to polarize people and 
line them up into different political camps. The talking heads are 
just tools of the power-structure, used to accomplish this task. To 
illustrate how this works, consider the following example: If a women
votes for a politician, who, some time after being elected, sends her
son off to war, where he is killed, she is less likely to violently 
object to this outcome, then if her son was sent to war explicitly 
because of the interests of finance capitalists. Indeed, if the 
general public were aware of the extent to which everything is 
structured to further such interests, there would probably be immense
civil unrest, and possibly even large-scale revolution. But the 
“political system” protects against this happening, after all, it is 
generally hard to object to any policy that was “put into effect” by 
someone you voted for, or who was elected via “democratic” process. 
One must acknowledge that there simply cannot be a genuine social 
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democracy under capitalism. Even with the institution of certain 
protections, like inter-generational inheritance caps, it should be 
noted that such limitations on the inheritance of wealth are not much
use if wealth is still allowed to accumulate in a few hands, because 
it will be used as it is now. 

Under capitalism, public opinion can be bought and sold, and the
capitalist elite also control the police, the military, and security 
forces in general, by having their people in all key positions. Under
their rule, dissidence is either pathologized or criminalized. If it 
is determined by the power-structure that their political candidate 
won't be elected, then the election will simply be suspended, or 
perhaps, the competition will be eliminated, as was the case with 
JFK. The staffing of the security forces is a safeguard against the 
election of politicians who are not agents of the major capitalists. 
Of course there is also endemic corruption of the “political system”,
for example, in Canada, the political party in parliament has the 
option to have an election whenever they want, e.g. when an analysis 
of the polls predicts a favorable result. The development and 
distribution of authoritative knowledge is crucial to organization in
the general interest, but this too is controllable via the security 
forces that are extensions of the power-structure.  

To achieve a genuine comprehension of the political system it is
helpful to develop a sober understanding of the way society is 
structured and organized by the capitalists who control it, and 
realize that the political system is imposed to safeguard the 
capitalist institutions. One must be able to recognize the negative 
effects of capitalist organization and the techniques that produce 
these effects. At this point it may be helpful to quickly consider 
the layouts and functions of various capitalist establishments in 
society, like the grocery store, the fast-food restaurant, the liquor
store, the casino, the hospital, the pharmacy, the gas-station, the 
university, and etc, which are all thoroughly organized to maximize 
the profits of the powerful people. The grocery store is organized in
such a way to promote the consumption of highly addictive and 
unhealthy foods, discourage independent agriculture practices, 
provide misinformation about nutrition (often in the form of vague 
and debased propagandist language like 'wholesome' and 'natural'), 
encourage impulsive buying habits, and implement social 
stratification via a distinction between premium and no-name brands, 
among other things. The fast-food restaurant is used to socially 
condition immediate gratification seeking tenancies and “fast-food 
culture”, and causes addiction, and a variety of health problems, all
while recycling money back into the pockets of the wealthy elite who 
control such establishments, which are primarily extensions of the 
oil and animal agriculture industries. There are many “health and 
safety” regulations in place at such establishments, however one 
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should note that the selling of harmful and often carcinogenic foods 
is never in violation of them. 

The liquor store does many of the same things as the grocery 
store, but promotes alcohol consumption specifically, which is more 
harmful to society, under the capitalist model. The resulting 
prevalence of alcoholism begets a great deal of degeneracy and social
dysfunction, and some even use alcohol habitually to “self-medicate” 
in stead of the pharmaceuticals offered by psychiatry, for better or 
worse. Excessive alcohol consumption is positively correlated with 
crime and domestic abuse, and there is a lot of money to be made in 
dealing with the problems that alcohol creates, and as well, due to 
it's addictiveness, it can be taxed far more than groceries can 
without a decline in sales. The casino is strategically organized 
with a confusing non-linear layout, full of vivid colors and flashing
lights, and alcohol, so that ordinary people get lost in it, and end 
up spending much more money than they can afford. The casino is one 
of the most impressive feats of capitalist psychological 
manipulation, and truly showcases the manipulative nature of 
capitalist policy. The hospital is shrouded by bureaucracy, and 
filled with confusing propaganda concerning mental and physical 
health, and it is used to make money by “treating” illnesses in ways 
that are usually very expensive. The goal of the hospital is 
generally not to “cure”, but rather, to “continue to treat”, as this 
is how the profits are best maximized. The hospital also provides a 
way to surgically terminate pregnancy, and this results in lower 
birthrates in certain demographics, which are targeted by the pro-
abortion “pro-choice” propaganda. Palliative care alienates dying 
people from their families and loved ones, removing them from their 
homes. The pharmacy, which may be regarded as an extension of the 
hospital, does many of the same sorts of things as the hospital, but 
also sells contraceptives like birth control pills and “plan B”, 
which are harmful in various ways in themselves, as well as 
encouraging sex for reasons other than love and/or procreation and 
lowering birthrates. The pharmacy, like many other capitalist 
establishments, encourages the impulsive buying of unhealthy and 
addictive foods and other unnecessary things, as does the Gas-
station, which also sells cigarettes, and of course, petrol. The 
university is filled with propaganda that is often overtly political 
in nature, which is to be expected, given that it is the place where 
political grooming happens. The student council is the training 
ground for politicians. All of these institutions are carefully 
organized, with policies calculated to suit the interests of the 
wealthy capitalist elites, and further their goals. The capitalist 
institutions and accompanying propaganda of the power-structure are 
always most concentrated in urban areas, where more people are 
living.
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The whole society, like the political system, has become ultra-
bureaucratic, and one could argue that bureaucracy itself is the most
devastating problem of the political structure. The most important 
kinds of decisions are being made by bureaucrats, causing incredible 
inefficiency, miss-allocation of resources, and many other problems. 
The problem with bureaucrats is that once they are large enough in 
number, they become a powerful force of their own, and one that is 
parasitic and not controllable. Each bureaucrat wants to have as many
people working beneath them as possible; to build their own empire, 
so to speak, and make it as large as possible. The CEO, or president,
who resides at the top of the bureaucratic pyramid scheme, is 
actually a prisoner of the bureaucracy himself, as the one person at 
the top may easily be ganged up on by the people below. What 
inevitably results from such a predicament, is that the president 
essentially gives his subordinates free range to do whatever they 
like, so long as it doesn't produce very serious problems, e.g. 
problems which cannot be covered up and people cannot tolerate. The 
illusion of power is created by mutual backscratching, and in truth, 
everyone involved is very replaceable. One should consider the 
example of a lower level bureaucrat who has successfully identified a
significant problem in his organization, and has taken the initiative
to correct the issue, by going straight to the top level and 
confronting the CEO, because he will not find action in the lower 
levels of the establishment. Suppose this bureaucrat explains the 
nature of the problem, and traces the source of it to a specific 
policy of a specific VP executive, and  advises the CEO to either 
take measures to rectify the conduct of the VP or appoint a new one. 
The CEO's response will always be dismissive. He will say something 
like: “who do you expect me to side with, you or my vice president?” 
This is how it works, in fact, in most organizations, the person at 
the top will actually refuse to engage with people at lower levels 
than his immediate subordinates. Bureaucracy is a very fundamental 
trend that inevitably develops in contexts where organizations are 
very large, and wealth is concentrated.

One should note that if through some kind of revolution, we 
managed to get rid of the bureaucracy, people would not have to do 
nearly as much work. If this seems far-fetched, consider the 
following example. Suppose it is the job of a single man to organize 
and coordinate the shipping of furniture at a seaport. Because it is 
his own job to do so, he is able to organize and coordinate the 
furniture shipments all himself based on fairly simple mental 
calculations. Now, suppose that instead, there are 20 people in 
charge of regulating the shipment of furniture. One person is 
specialized in chairs, and has to coordinate with the person who is 
in charge of tables, so that the tables and chairs being shipped are 
compatible with each-other. Once they reach an agreement, they then 
in turn have to coordinate with the rest of the organization, who are
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struggling among-st themselves in similar fashion, and the larger the
organization is, the longer it takes. This argument is then used by 
the bureaucrats to justify implementing even more personnel: “We 
don't have enough people, that's why it is taking so long.” One 
should note that any form of work can be spun out indefinitely 
through bureaucracy. One should acknowledge the real world impacts 
that such horrible miss-allocations of resources can have. Consider 
the shortage of doctors and nurses at hospitals, and the incredibly 
long waiting times that ensue, as a result of having a very thick 
administration. Likewise, at the university, there is more 
administrative people than ever and less full-time professors, and as
noted in chapter 2, the quality of education has suffered immensely 
because of this. The people who actually do the really important 
things in such institutions, like the janitors who deal with the 
hygiene problem - preventing the spread of illness, are overworked, 
underpaid, and undervalued, while the people who sit at desks are 
overpaid. 

To understand how a more practical political system might work 
today, one should consider the example of public parks. Experts may 
know certain things about parks that the wider population does not – 
e.g. knowledge of the psychological benefits of walking through nice 
greenery. And of course, rules must still be devised concerning how 
people should conduct themselves in parks. For instance, littering 
should be prohibited, dogs should be kept on leash, and people in the
parks should wear clothes. In practice, all of the rules are 
generally devised by bureaucrats, rather than coming about as a 
result of direct democratic correspondence between experts on parks 
and the wider population. With all of the programming and social 
conditioning that has been put in place for so long by the power 
structure, it would be difficult to get people to accept the 
viability of a genuine social democracy today. In proposing it, it is
rational to expect that people would scoff at the idea, and suggest 
that it is too unrealistic and too irrespective of human nature. On 
the contrary, it is the artificially imposed individualistic social 
hierarchy that is in conflict with human nature. Suppose that I 
suggested to some friends that we organize a gardening project 
together on a local plot of land that we would collectively purchase.
Suppose that my friends agree enthusiastically, wanting to share in 
the good food, and partake equally in the expenses of the land plot 
and supplies, as well as the gardening labor, but suppose that after 
harvesting, I proclaim that I was the boss all along, and dish out 
only a few carrots and beans to my fellow workers. One can imagine 
that they would react negatively to such an action, and justifiably 
so, even if these were the same friends who said that social 
organization on the basis of morality was too idealistic and would 
never work.
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      A better political structure would be one founded on direct 
democracy and organized on the basis of adherence to morality. It 
would consist in having a bunch of experts dedicated to efficiently 
working out how to maximally realize people's innate desires, which 
include the desire for happiness. These experts would then develop 
policies, which would in turn would be explained to the wider 
population, or at least, the relevant groups of the wider population.
There would then be a discussion between the experts and the wider 
population, where the knowledge of the experts is blended with the 
knowledge of the ordinary people, on behalf of whom they are working 
for. Once a consensus is reached, between the experts and the wider 
population, the resulting policies would then be implemented, but 
could always be subject to revision in light of experience, which 
would involve the same process, but take less time. Social media 
could be used to really help this along, if it were used properly. 
And of course, enforcement would be required for such a system to 
work, by morally committed people. Prior to Napoleon, who was funded 
by the Rothschild's to implement capitalism in Europe, this is how 
the country of Switzerland was organized. Switzerland was one example
of the Europeans successfully overthrowing the power-structure in 
order to achieve a genuine social democracy based on moral order, but
it was short lived. Napoleon did however have to make certain 
concessions, in the case of Switzerland, which was fortified by the 
alps. The influence of these concessions may still be observed today,
like Swiss armed neutrality: the even spread of military power 
throughout the land and population for the sake of protection, which 
is morally sound, and enabled Switzerland to remain neutral during 
the WWI and WWII.
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Chapter 6 - The Weaponization of Sex and Sexuality

Sex is a very fundamental and powerful element of human life. It
is related to love, one of humanity's most driving innate desires, 
although that relationship is constantly being put under more and 
more stress by power-structure, and is subsequently becoming very 
distorted in the eyes of most people. One should recognize that 
conceptually, sex and love are quite distinct – either can exist 
without the other, though they co-exist when people are “in love”, 
and the same set of features may elicit both sexual desire and love. 
It is significant though, that through sex in heterosexual 
relationships, two people can become one. Confusing sex and love is 
one way of dangerously disorienting people – e.g. Freud tried to 
convince people that all love reduces to sexuality, whilst some 
people are told that sex is “an expression of” love, which it need 
not be. One should also note how quickly the separation of love and 
sex occurred, and draw comparison to other separations instituted by 
the power-structure, like the separation of church and state. The 
extent to which “sex sells” has been scientifically researched, for 
the sake of capitalist interests. And of course the people are always
buying, because that is what the major capitalists want them to do, 
but sex is also being capitalized on in ways far more nefarious than 
simply manipulating people into buying products they don't need or 
wouldn't otherwise want. Because sex is so essential, it's 
exploitation is highly effective as a means towards the manipulation,
control, and degradation of society at every level. The practice of 
“casual sex” and “hookup culture” undermine the building of genuine 
commitment in intimate relationships. The reduction of sexuality to 
sex furthers the erosion of society, rendering the population weaker 
and easier to control. One could argue that it is primarily sexuality
that gives rise to heroism and manly courage, as Plato does in his 
'Symposium,' which puts forward the argument that it makes men 
ashamed of their inadequacy before the opposite sex and strive more 
for virtue without courage. One can understand why a manipulative and
parasitic elite ruling class would want to suppress the cultivation 
of such characteristics and traits, so as to render little the threat
of being seriously opposed.

Noticing that sex is a means to great pleasure, some people 
become very focused on sex, to the point where there is exclusion of 
other possible ways of relating to others, and this kind of behaviour
is encouraged by the power-structure. The main objection to this, is 
that other ways of relating to others can also be a means to great 
pleasure, and so it makes sense to cultivate multi-dimensional 
relationships.  People can take great pleasure in the beauty of 
flowers, for example, but people can please us in far more ways than 
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flowers can.  The main obstacle here is twofold: biologically, many 
people fall far short of our ideals, and the culture induces people 
to violate the ideals which must be met if pleasure is to be felt. 
One should consider the popular trend of using hair dye and makeup, 
as an example of this.  There are many cultural factors that stand in
the way of building good relationships. For example, individualism 
(egoism) is fundamentally unattractive; imagine a person with the 
text “I am prepared to sacrifice your interests to mine” displayed on
his shirt. People would live happier lives if they co-operated with 
one another in the pursuit of maximal realization of their very 
numerous innate desires, and of course it would help if the culture 
did not mislead people about what these desires are, and what to do 
in order to realize them. 
 

Largely due to the strong influence of powerful people like the 
Rockefeller's, the knowledge that creating a strong and loving family
is probably the main purpose of life and best way to happiness for 
most is becoming rarer all the time. Millions of dollars have been 
spent to make women find careers, but not a dime is spent on 
encouraging them to become mothers, and on the other hand, women who 
still want to devote their lives to family are scathingly criticized.
The more recent political mastermind, George Soros, now spends 
billions of dollars on sponsoring subversive gender ideology through 
every conceivable avenue, but one should note in particular the 
funding of confusing subversive scholasticism related to sex and 
sexuality in the universities (which actually predates Soros although
he is the main person managing it now) and the many large-scale 
modern feminist events like “Slut walks” he funds, which are clearly 
programming women to become neurotic, degenerate whores. The classic 
tactic that is characteristic of the parasitic elites, of 
implementing social degeneracy via an ideological inversion of that 
which is healthy with that which is not, is especially apparent in 
the realm of sex and sexuality.

The feminization and emasculation of men in society is closely 
related to the re-engineering of women, and every bit as 
devastating. When one condescends to seek popular recognition in 
one's innermost longings, rather than keeping them hidden as a mark 
of distinction, one risks his inner self becoming public property, 
and is less able to resist its evil in other aspects too. One could 
argue that the culturally imposed desire for vulgar approval and 
public display is itself analogous to the acts of degradation 
involved in the perversions themselves and feeds into the latter, 
both represented a lack of self-worth. In addition, people become 
fixated on altering the world to fit their perversions rather than 
altering their perversions to fit the world. One should consider the
implications of the recent 'Me Too' movement, and note the way in 
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which it is being used to spread confusion and fear between the 
sexes. Good men are increasingly subject to immediate and drastic 
defamation of character, career death, and legal repercussions, as a
result of a culturally imposed change in attitude towards what is 
constitutive of sexual harassment and sexual abuse. The trendy view 
is that these things are entirely subjective, and ultimately depend 
on the perspective of the victim, but it is incredibly foolish to 
attempt to devise actual policies to protect against such things, 
without drawing any lines. If sexual assault and sexual harassment 
were truly subjective, and with the absence of clear and objective 
parameters to define sexual assault and harassment, anyone may claim
that someone sexually assaulted or harassed them, by doing anything 
at all. If the idea that there is some secret plot devised by 
globalist conspirators to foist homosexuality on us all, which I 
will discuss in due course, seems ludicrous and merely the product 
of paranoia, one should be aware that one of the ultimate goals that
the elites have, may be to abolish genuine and healthy sexuality 
altogether, because it is inherently subversive to the games which 
they are playing. When two people (usually a man and a woman) feel 
they have each-others love and complete trust, they feel like they 
can do anything, and that is very dangerous, from the point of view 
of the power structure.  Another potential major end goal of all of 
this is depopulation, especially of certain demographics, which are 
targeted by the sex propaganda much more than others.

Aside from the re-engineering of women, and the subsequent 
emasculation of men, heterosexuality itself is under constant attack 
from the elites, via the propaganda being deployed through all of the
mainstream and social media; while homosexuality, and other 
paraphilic tenancies, are simultaneously being encouraged. The 
elite's policy is to use these things to subvert heterosexuality. One
should consider the following distinction: heterosexuality may be 
seen as normal, healthy, biologically en-grained, monogamous, and 
dedicated to the conception and upbringing of children; whereas, 
homosexuality may be seen as abnormal, unhealthy, a developmental 
disorder, promiscuous, and concerned with sex for its own sake. One 
should note that although 97% of the population is not gay, there is 
relatively little cultural support for heterosexual institutions 
(family, motherhood, fatherhood); and roles (masculinity and 
femininity); and life events (courtship, marriage, birth and child 
rearing.) but there is an extremely disproportionate amount of 
cultural support for homosexuals, like large-scale annual pride 
parade events, and gratuitous amounts of propaganda everywhere – e.g.
pride colors and  flags. One should note that in areas that are 
significantly independent of Jewish control, homosexuality is dealt 
with very differently, and one could argue more humanely, for 
instance, in Russia, it is simply accepted as a phenomena rather than
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being emphasized. In the popular culture of areas that have conceded 
Jewish hegemony, homosexual behavior is portrayed as cool and trendy,
e.g. Katy Perry's hit song “I Kissed a Girl”. Feminists, radical sex 
theorists, and other such ideologues, who are all extensions of the 
power-structure, which one might nowadays refer to specifically as 
“the whores of Soros”, generally argue that same-sex behavior is no 
different than being left-handed, but at the same time, they 
paradoxically hold the view that heterosexual behavior is not 
natural, but socially conditioned, “patriarchal” and "oppressive." 

I do not endorse the harboring of hatred or animosity towards 
homosexuals, as it is always best to judge people on the basis of 
their own merits as individuals. My attitude is the same it is 
towards people who have a cold: I want them to get better and I don't
want it to spread. However, one should still be critical of 
homosexuality and it's cultural implications, especially in light of 
what the power-structure has been doing. One should examine 
homosexual behavior, as defined by two homosexuals, Marshall Kirk and
Hunter Madsen Ph.D., authors of "After the Ball: How America will 
Conquer its Fear and Hatred of Gays in the 90's"(1989). In Chapter 
Six of that book, they outline "ten categories of misbehavior," drawn
from their own experiences, as well as wide reading, and thousands of
hours of conversation with hundreds homosexuals. In an attempt at 
promoting widespread acceptance of homosexuality, they take the 
position is that the male gay lifestyle "is the pits." They want the 
homosexual community to improve it's image by addressing "what is 
wrong with a lot of gays."(276) The authors of this book are public 
relations experts, who believe that "our problem is fundamentally one
of bad image with straights." 

What follows are some highlights from the book:

• The authors say "a surprisingly high percentage" of pathological
liars and con men are gay. This likely results from a natural 
habit of self-concealment, and leads to a stubborn self-
deception about one's own gayness and its implications. 

• They say gays tend to reject all forms of morality and value 
judgments. Gay morality boils down to "I can do whatever I want 
and you can go to perdition. (If it feels good, I'll do it!)" If
a gay feels like seducing a trusted friend's lover, he'll do it,
justifying it as an act of "sexual freedom" and the friend be 
damned. 

• They say gays suffer from a "narcissistic" personality disorder 
and give this clinical description: "Pathological self 
absorption, a need for constant attention and admiration, lack 
of empathy or concern for others, quickly bored, shallow, 
interested in fads, seductive, overemphasis on appearance, 
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superficially charming, promiscuous, exploitative, preoccupied 
with remaining youthful, relationships alternate between over 
idealization and devaluation." 

• As an example of this narcissism, the authors say "a very 
sizable proportion of gay men" who have been diagnosed HIV 
positive continue to have unprotected sex. 

• They say the majority of gays are extremely promiscuous and 
self-indulgent. They must continuously up the ante to achieve 
arousal. This begins with alcohol and drugs and includes such 
"forbidden" aspects of sex as wallowing in filth (many forms of 
fetishism including coprophilia i.e. being attracted to shit) 
and sadomasochism, which involves violence. 

• They say many gays indulge in sex in public bathrooms, and think
it is anti-gay harassment when it is stopped. Many think they 
have a right to importune straight males, including children. 

• Many gays are "single minded sexual predators" fixated on youth 
and physical beauty alone. When it comes to the old or ugly, 
gays are "the real queer bashers." Disillusioned themselves, 
they are cynical about love. 

• "Relationships between gay men don't usually last very long." 
They quickly tire of their partners and fall victim to 
temptation. The "cheating ratio of 'married' gay males, given 
enough time, approaches 100%." 

• Even friendships are based on the sexual test and hard to 
sustain. Unattractive gay men find it nearly impossible to find 
a friend, let alone a lover. 

• The authors say gays tend to deny reality in various ways: 
wishful thinking, paranoia, illogic, emotionalism and the 
embracing of crackpot ideas. 

Upon reading this material, it is difficult to have any doubt 
that such behavior, homosexuality, is pathological in nature. One may
observe that although homosexuality is being given “the benefit of 
the doubt” in more recent versions of the DSM, there are still many 
pages devoted to the pathology of many other paraphilic behaviors, 
although we can expect more and more concessions to be made for them 
over time as well. One should note as well that certain other things 
are left out of the account of Marshall Kirk and Hunter Madsen Ph.D.,
such as the drastic over-representation of homosexuals who are 
convicted as pedophiles. However, one should always bear in mind that
all such problems are obviously not true in the case of all 
homosexuals. There are good and honest homosexuals that are capable 
of maintaining genuinely loving monogamous long-term relationships, 
and to my mind, it is the parasitic elites who should ultimately be 
charged with the problem, or “ruining” of homosexuality, regardless 
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of whether or not it would have come about naturally in a context 
where people were truly free of the influence of a nefarious power 
structure. I imagine that in such a context, homosexuals would have a
tenancy to fill certain sociological niches of value, like becoming 
adoptive parents.

There has been, in recent times, a significant change in pace 
and style of the cultural programming related to sex and sexuality, 
although those who push this agenda have been candid about their 
goals since as early as the 1970s. "The end goal of the feminist 
revolution is the elimination of the sex distinction itself," said 
Shulamith Firestone (The Dialectic of Sex, 1972, p.11) Very 
foundational truths about humanity are under ideological attack, 
including the fact that humans beings come in two varieties: male and
female, which are determined genetically, via the presence or absence
of the Y chromosome. Denial of such fundamental facts renders even 
very gifted people incredibly vulnerable to manipulation. “Gender 
theory”, as taught by the whores of Soros, imposes a thick 
ideological fog around the topics of sex and sexuality, making 
meaningful and rational inquiry concerning such matters not only 
difficult to have, but such discussion is treated as heretical in 
“polite” company. Nowadays, people are becoming very divided 
concerning the number of genders that there are. Some believe that 
“gender is a spectrum”; there are infinite genders. Others recognize 
specific quantities, like 26 genders, disregarding the biological 
dimorphism of our species, and some are open to new ones being 
“discovered”. Some believe there are 3 genders, dragging those who 
are born inter-sexed, which is an unfortunate birth defect, into the 
gender related propaganda wars. Many argue that “gender is a social 
construct,” rejecting biological reality altogether, with an air of 
high-mindedness. In my opinion, the majority of people still 
defiantly acknowledge that there are two genders, trusting what they 
see with their own eyes more than the propaganda they are immersed 
in, and this gives me hope. However, in the cultural context imposed 
by the power-structure, one generally cannot rationally discuss 
matters concerning general psychological and behavioral differences 
between men and women that emerge from  statistical analysis without 
being called a “sexist” or a “bigot”, and this sort of name calling 
will happen all the more so, if one criticizes homosexuality or 
transgenderism, due to the influence of the immense propaganda. The 
notion of “self-identification”, a principle which is applied by the 
whores of Soros in place of determination of gender via genetics or 
observation of primary and secondary sex characteristics, has begun 
to be incorporated into the legal system, and has resulted in 
convoluted mental gymnastics, which are permeating into many other 
areas. One should note as well as the misappropriation of important 
terms like 'identity'. Transgenderism, and it's accompanying 
ideology, has opened Pandora's box for other impossible ideas like, 
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“transracial”, “transpecies” - which encourages bestiality, and more 
disturbingly, “transage”, which obviously paves the way towards 
acceptance of pedophilia, which is now being referred to by some as 
“pedosexuality”. The following kinds of questions are always ignored:
“To what extent can a man actually feel like a woman, if he lacks the
apparatus of a woman?” Or, “If you are right that gender is a only a 
social construct than what is the basis of all this dysphoria you 
keep talking about?” When the whores of Soros are confronted with 
such logical problems, cognitive dissonance ensues, and anger quickly
follows. The standpoints one must are defend oneself against are 
simply wrong. One must simply clear away such ideas, which tend to be
ideological in character, that stand in the way of understanding the 
truth. One must recognize that such ideas are not devised in order to
accurately reflect reality, but for other more nefarious reasons, 
like the unethical control and manipulation of people, and societies 
at large.

One should consider the example of a patient saying 'I feel 
like an amputee' and expressing a desire for the doctor to chop 
their legs off, in order to cure his or her dysphoria. In response, 
the doctor labels him or her as mentally ill, and refers the patient
to psychiatric care. But, when a man says 'I feel like a woman', the
Doctor will have no qualms whatsoever about chopping his penis off, 
and etc. This example is not without a sense of irony, as certain 
doctors have actually violated the Hippocratic oath, in order to 
induce permanent paralysis in otherwise able-bodied human beings, 
who “identify” as “trans-abled”. Also, one should be aware of the 
not so widely recognized and deliberately glossed over harmful 
health effects of the numerous transgender treatments, like the 
puberty blockers and hormonal steroids. As things stand today, the 
transgender problem is very much at odds with the goals that 
healthcare should be organized and structured towards achieving: the
relief of pain, the prevention of disability, and the postponement 
of death.

There will inevitably be many people who have already bought 
into the propaganda, and will thus strongly object to the arguments 
presented in this chapter. The ideological narratives they have 
subscribed to are innaccurate to reality, so I draw attention to 
these view points to discredit them. Many do not understand the truth
because they have bought into the propoganda. One should acknowledge 
that these people are in dire need of help, and that has to start 
with understanding the nature of the problem, before taking measures 
to correct it. The “help” offered by the medical establihsment of the
power-structure is mutilatory, and designed with the goal of 
polarization in mind, as are things like the bathroom inclusivity 
policies. It is perfectly natural for people to be critical of 
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transgendered people and homosexuals, and even to have an aversion to
them, but it's not personal. One must always bear in mind that 
they're being exploited by Jewish financial elite conspirators who 
want to use things like gender dysphoria and homosexuality to 
undermine heterosexuality, as part of their plans. We should welcome 
transgendered people in the washrooms corresponding to their birth 
gender, and in doing so, defuse the charge of “hate”. An attitude 
towards transgender folk of deep and genuine sympathy should for 
these people should be encouraged; they are among the worst effected 
by the tyranny and manipulation of the power structure, and the 
infamous suicide statistics, which persist even amongst those who 
undergo “transition therapy” illustrate that point very clearly. One 
must recognize that they're experiencing a very severe form of 
psychological duress, which alters the very physiology of their 
brains, in reaction to the immersive propoganda being deployed to 
control and manipulate people via the ideological undermining of sex 
and heterosexuality. However, one should never advocate telling any 
person expiriencing an identity crisis, especially a young person or 
child, that they can choose to identify as any one of 26 
“established” genders and this is a true answer.  It would be worse 
than a bandaid solution. It is like saying: "Hey, little guy, I know 
you're going through some difficult times, but rather than talking 
you through it, would it help if I told you that you could call 
yourself a talking unicorn?" If one approaches this issue with a 
genuine desire to help these people, one must acknowledge that such a
goal cannot be accomplished by supporting their delusions. Indulging 
such delusions only hurts these people even more. Under present 
cultural conditions, many would say say that my position on such 
matters is “simply hateful,” but to do so is merely a cheap 
diversionary tactic that severely damages ones capacity to have civil
conversations concerning challenging topics that need to be 
discussed.

Page 74 of 77



Chapter 7 - The Solution

As a disclaimer: This chapter is not intended to be “instructional”, 
but rather, strictly analytical. I do not advocate for killing, as it
is generally immoral, and also against the law.

The first chapter of this book was intended to be a general 
prognosis of the situation. The other chapters elaborate on specific 
issues of importance, in relation to the problem. This chapter is 
intended to be solution oriented, and offers a brief and honest 
assessment of the problem, and of what it would take to correct it. 
One should note that animals do not have the problem that Nietzsche 
has identified in human beings. The average squirrel, for example, is
bright-eyed and bushy-tailed: it has a firm grasp of its innate 
values, it has a firm grasp of reality, and it has the capacity to 
devise and execute strategies for realizing its innate desires to a 
sufficient extent to achieve a high level of satisfaction.  Forces 
beyond its control, such as disease and predation, may prevent the 
squirrel from achieving satisfaction, but it does not suffer from the
human weakness for ideology, which is ultimately what renders 
humanity susceptible to the hostile takeover by parasitic financial 
elites.

But, for the sake of illustration, one should imagine a squirrel
society afflicted by the virus of ideology. Suppose that someone 
falls asleep on a park bench, after peacefully watching squirrels 
behave normally for awhile, and then has the following nightmare:  
Squirrels are busy doing things in exchange for nuts that are given 
to them if and only if they do as they are told. Some squirrels are 
working long hours on treadmills to generate power, and some are 
making things, including weapons and drugs. A large proportion of the
squirrels are on drugs, many of which are being researched by the 
psychiatry squirrels, while others are being produced despite the 
rules and regulations set by the politician squirrels. Many squirrels
trade their hard-earned nuts for drugs of the recreational variety, 
and the ones which are regulated and most popular are heavily taxed. 
Some squirrels are using the weapons to slaughter squirrels outside 
of their society in large numbers, which they are content to do as 
long as they receive their nuts for doing so.  The nightmare 
squirrels are generally required to go through many years of 
schooling, in order to assume any part of this establishment, and 
thus avoid the squirrel welfare system and the depravity that it 
brings. A large proportion of the worker squirrels are very indebted 
to the finance capitalist squirrels, and earn barely enough nuts to 
pay their bills. Many squirrels are fat, and many are emaciated, but 
few are healthy. Some cannot find any recompensed activity, but nor 
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are they able to do anything on their own initiative, for everything 
is owned by others, with a few elite squirrels in possession of huge 
stockpiles of nuts, which they are using to control all the other 
squirrels and most of the land and its resources and structures, 
through elaborate pyramid schemes.

Disgusted by the squirrels in his nightmare, the person sleeping
on the park bench dreams of questioning them.  To his predictable 
questions he receives predictable answers.  The quasi-capitalist 
squirrels tell him that it is, frankly, very obvious that their 
interests are being served ─ they have by far the most nuts, the most
power, the best food, etc. But the other squirrels in the nightmare 
are also convinced that their interests are being served.  A soldier 
squirrel says that he will begin to receive more nuts if he kills 
enough enemy squirrels, which is only fair and just.  A squirrel 
working a treadmill says that he is proud to be a humble member of 
such a productive society, in which every squirrel has a place ─ 
well, most squirrels anyway...  And so on.  The person on the park 
bench cannot help comparing this horribly "civilized", nightmare 
squirrel society to the real squirrel society that he is in the midst
of as he sits on the park bench, and which he had been observing with
great pleasure until he fell asleep.  The person on the park bench, 
imagining that he is addressing the squirrels in his nightmare, 
mutters "But surely you cannot believe that all of this is in the 
interests of any of you".

In making this remark, the person on the park bench is treating 
the innate desires of squirrels as what should be determining their 
interests and behavior.  He is upset that the squirrels in his 
nightmare are not maximally realizing their innate values, because 
the values that they embrace in their thinking do not fully and 
accurately reflect their innate values (or, one might add, their 
actual intrinsic values, or the values that they would have to act on
to achieve fuller satisfaction).  However the squirrels in the 
nightmare reject the approach taken by the person on the park bench 
to determining their interests.  The squirrels in the nightmare want 
to go on using the values that they have embraced intellectually to 
answer the question of what is in their interest. The majority of the
squirrels from the nightmare have been manipulated into accepting 
this scenario by the elite quasi-capitalist squirrels, who thoroughly
organize and control the entire arrangement. The nightmare squirrels 
are appalling, precisely because they are behaving the way human 
beings do in a capitalist society.
 

In the case of humanity, it is clear that certain individuals 
need to be removed from the situation, in order for things to be able
to correct themselves. One should note the following benefit of power
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being highly concentrated: less people need to be removed, for things
to be corrected. When you cut the head off a snake, the snake dies, 
but to be more analogous to the power structure, one should imagine a
many-headed snake. However, the vast majority of the major players in
the power structure are just subordinates. Not only is the power 
highly concentrated, but it is exercised through a complex system of 
bureaucrats, each of whom has a very limited and specialized 
function, so rather than being culled, they may simply be redirected.

     It is illegal, as things now stand, to advocate for killing 
people, or having them assassinated. However, according to democratic
theory, if that were what the people want, then that is what should 
happen. The law would simply have to be changed first, however the 
power structure controls the laws, and would never willingly 
relinquish such control. But, supposing that a society successfully 
elected government officials on the basis that they would change said
laws, then the will of the people (e.g. to kill Rothschild and 
company) could, in theory, be implemented without anyone going to 
jail. Notwithstanding the illegality, if a situation was created 
where the right people with the right skill-sets knew exactly who to 
target, and were prepared to risk everything in order to save 
humanity, things could begin to correct themselves. There are of 
course other ways that the revolution could occur, hypothetically. 
People could make a series of citizen's arrests, so that the 
parasitic elites would then be permanently incarcerated for their 
numerous war crimes, and many other crimes against humanity. Of 
course, this would only work if these people and their operatives 
weren't above the law, which they are. Or, perhaps, these elites 
could be reasoned with, and made to realize that they are not even 
doing justice to themselves, let alone everyone else - who they are 
greedily exploiting through the present arrangement, and some kind of
deal could be made. It does seem naive though, to think that they 
could ever be persuaded to resign and give control back to the 
people, based on what can be understood about the psychology of these
people in light of their behavior. However, the sharing of knowledge 
of the problem is of paramount importance, if humanity is ever to 
overcome it. For this reason, I encourage free distribution and 
reproduction of this book and constructive uses of the information it
contains.
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